## Registration of a Charge

Company name: JUST DEVELOP IT LIMITED

Company number: 06469172

Received for Electronic Filing: 18/11/2020



# **Details of Charge**

Date of creation: 12/11/2020

Charge code: 0646 9172 0063

Persons entitled: NJ INVESTCO LIMITED

Brief description:

Contains fixed charge(s).

Contains floating charge(s) (floating charge covers all the property or

undertaking of the company).

Contains negative pledge.

# Authentication of Form

This form was authorised by: a person with an interest in the registration of the charge.

# Authentication of Instrument

Certification statement: I CERTIFY THAT SAVE FOR MATERIAL REDACTED PURSUANT

TO S.859G OF THE COMPANIES ACT 2006 THE ELECTRONIC COPY INSTRUMENT DELIVERED AS PART OF THIS APPLICATION

FOR REGISTRATION IS A CORRECT COPY OF THE ORIGINAL INSTRUMENT.

Certified by: JAMIE EARLEY



# CERTIFICATE OF THE REGISTRATION OF A CHARGE

Company number: 6469172

Charge code: 0646 9172 0063

The Registrar of Companies for England and Wales hereby certifies that a charge dated 12th November 2020 and created by JUST DEVELOP IT LIMITED was delivered pursuant to Chapter A1 Part 25 of the Companies Act 2006 on 18th November 2020.

Given at Companies House, Cardiff on 19th November 2020

The above information was communicated by electronic means and authenticated by the Registrar of Companies under section 1115 of the Companies Act 2006





DATED 12 November

2020

## (1) JUST DEVELOP IT LIMITED AND OTHERS

and

## (2) NJ INVESTCO LIMITED

## **COMPOSITE GUARANTEE AND DEBENTURE**

This Deed is subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement referred to herein.

# **SHCOSMITHS**

Apex Plaza
Forbury Road
Reading
Berkshire
RG1 1SH
03700 868800
Ref. KXB/BNC/M-00914694

## **EXECUTION VERSION**

## CONTENTS

4	DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION	1
2	CREATION OF SECURITY	7
3	GUARANTEE AND INDEMNITY	11
4	NEGATIVE PLEDGE AND DISPOSAL RESTRICTION	.,11
5	PERFECTION OF SECURITY	12
6	REPRESENTATIONS	14
7	GENERAL UNDERTAKINGS	16
8	PROPERTY UNDERTAKINGS	22
9	WHEN SECURITY BECOMES ENFORCEABLE	24
10	ENFORCEMENT OF SECURITY	24
11	RECEIVER	26
12	POWERS OF RECEIVER	27
13	APPLICATION OF PROCEEDS	., 29
14	INTEREST	30
15	EXPENSES AND INDEMNITIES	31
16	DELEGATION	31
17	FURTHER ASSURANCES	32
18	POWER OF ATTORNEY	32
19	PRESERVATION OF SECURITY	32
20	CHANGES TO THE PARTIES	., 34
21	MISCELLANEOUS	35
22	RELEASE	36
23	SET-OFF	36
24	OBLIGORS' AGENT	36
25	NOTICES	37
26	PARTIAL INVALIDITY	38
27	AMENDMENTS	38

## **EXECUTION VERSION**

28	REMEDIES AND WAIVERS	38
29	COUNTERPARTS	38
30	GOVERNING LAW	38
31	JURISDICTION	38
SCHED	DULE 1 THE ORIGINAL OBLIGORS	40
SCHEE	DULE 2 SPECIFIED ASSETS	43
SCHEE	DULE 3 FORMS OF LETTER FOR ACCOUNT BANK	63
SCHEE	DULE 4 FORMS OF LETTER FOR INSURERS	66
SCHEE	DULE 5 FORMS OF LETTER FOR OTHER CONTRACTS	69
SCHE	DULE 6 FORM OF SUPPLEMENTAL DEBENTURE	72
SCHEE	DULE 7 ADDITIONAL OBLIGORS	.76
SIGNA	TORIFS	.83

THIS DEED is dated the 12 h day of November 2020 and is made

#### BETWEEN:

- (1) THE COMPANIES listed in Schedule 1 (The Original Obligors) (the "Original Obligors"); and
- (2) **NJ INVESTCO LIMITED** a company incorporated in England and Wales with company number 12565422 whose registered office is at Harbour House, 60 Purewell, Christchurch, Dorset. BH23 1ES (the "Lender").

#### IT IS AGREED as follows:

#### 1 DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION

#### 1.1 Definitions

In this Deed:

"Accession Deed" means a deed substantially in the form set out in Part 1 of Schedule 7 (Additional Obligors).

"Account Bank" means a person with whom an Obligor maintains an account.

"Additional Obligor" means a company which becomes an Additional Obligor in accordance with Clause 20 (Changes to the Parties).

"Authorisation" means an authorisation, consent, approval, resolution, licence, exemption, filing, notarisation or registration.

"Business Day" means a day (other than a Saturday or Sunday) on which banks are open for general business in London.

"Compliance Certificate" has the meaning given in the Facility Agreement.

## "Designated Account" means:

- (a) the accounts (if any) specified in Schedule 2 (Specified Assets) or in the schedule to any Supplemental Debenture or Accession Deed; and
- (b) any account from time to time substituted for or additional to any such account (including in each case such account as redesignated and/or renumbered from time to time).

## "Designated Contract" means:

- (a) a contract in respect of any loans written by Onyx Development Finance Limited or any other Obligor, as detailed in the Loan Book (as defined in the Facility Agreement) from time to time; and
- (b) the contracts (if any) specified in Schedule 2 (Specified Assets) or in the schedule to any Supplemental Debenture or Accession Deed.

"Environment" means humans, animals, plants and all other living organisms including the ecological systems of which they form part and the following media:

- (a) air (including, without limitation, air within natural or man-made structures, whether above or below ground);
- (b) water (including, without limitation, territorial, coastal and inland waters, water under or within land and water in drains and sewers); and
- (c) land (including, without limitation, land under water).

"Environmental Claim" any claim, proceeding, formal notice or investigation by any person in respect of any Environmental Law.

"Environmental Law" means any applicable law or regulation which relates to:

- (a) the pollution or protection of the Environment;
- (b) the conditions of the workplace; or
- the generation, handling, storage, use, release or spillage of any substance which, alone or in combination with any other, is capable of causing harm to the Environment, including, without limitation, any waste.

"Environmental Permits" any permit and other Authorisation and the filing of any notification, report or assessment required under any Environmental Law for the operation of the business of any Obligor conducted on or from the properties owned or used by any Obligor.

"Event of Default" has the meaning given in the Facility Agreement.

"Exit Fee Letter" means the letter dated on or about the date of this Agreement between Just Develop It and the Lender setting out the Lender's entitlement to certain fees payable by Just Develop It.

**"EU Regulation"** means Regulation (EU) 2015/848 of 20 May 2015 on insolvency proceedings (recast).

"Facility Agreement" means the loan agreement dated on or about the date of this Deed between the Lender and Just Develop It.

"Finance Document" means this Deed, the Facility Agreement, the Exit Fee Letter, the Intercreditor Agreement, any Transaction Security Document (as defined in the Facility Agreement), any Utilisation Request, any Compliance Certificate and any other document designated as a "Finance Document" by the Lender and the Obligors' Agent.

"Group" means each Obligor and each of their respective Subsidiaries for the time being.

"Headlease" means a lease under which any Obligor holds title to all or any part of a Mortgaged Property.

"Insurance" means any contract of insurance required under Clause 7.4 (Insurances),

"Insurance Rights" has the meaning given to it in Clause 2.8 (Insurances).

## "Intellectual Property Rights" means:

(a) all present and future patents, trademarks, service marks, designs, business names, copyrights, design rights, moral rights, inventions, confidential information, knowhow

and other intellectual property rights and interests, in each case whether registered or unregistered; and

(b) the benefit of all applications and rights to use such assets.

"Intercreditor Agreement" means the deed of priority and subordination entered into between (1) JDI Property Holdings Limited and Just Develop It, (2) the Lender, (3) Barclays Bank plc (as agent), (4) Barclays Bank plc (as security agent) and (5) the Transaction Parties (other than JDI Property Holdings Limited and Just Develop It) on or about the date of this Deed.

#### "Investments" means:

- (a) the shares (if any) specified in Schedule 2 (Specified Assets) or in the schedule to any Supplemental Debenture or Accession Deed; and
- (b) all other shares, stocks, debentures, bonds or other securities or investments owned by any Obligor or held by any nominee or trustee on its behalf.

"Just Develop It" means Just Develop It Limited, a company incorporated in England and Wales with company number 06469172 whose registered office is at Larch House, Parklands Business Park, Denmead, Hampshire, PO7 6XP.

#### "Legal Reservations" means:

- (a) the principle that equitable remedies may be granted or refused at the discretion of a court and the limitation of enforcement by laws relating to insolvency, reorganisation and other laws generally affecting the rights of creditors;
- (b) the time barring of claims under the Limitation Act 1980 and the Foreign Limitation Periods Act 1984, the possibility that an undertaking to assume liability for or indemnify a person against non-payment of UK stamp duty may be void and defences of set-off or counterclaim;
- (c) the limitation of the enforcement of the terms of leases of real property by laws of general application to those leases; and
- (d) similar principles, rights and defences under the laws of any Relevant Jurisdiction.

"LPA 1925" means the Law of Property Act 1925.

"Material Adverse Effect" has the meaning given in the Facility Agreement.

"Mortgaged Property" means all freehold or leasehold property included in the definition of Security Asset.

"Obligor" means an Original Obligor or an Additional Obligor unless it has ceased to be an Obligor in accordance with Clause 20 (Changes to the Parties).

"Obligors' Agent" means Just Develop It Limited a company incorporated in England and Wales (Registered number 06469172) whose registered office is at Larch House, Parklands Business Park, Denmead, Hampshire, PO7 6XP.

"Party" means a party to this Deed.

"Personal Guarantor" means Mr. Christopher Phillips of Charter House, Cawtes Reach, Warsash, Hampshire, SO31 9FF.

"Receiver" means a receiver or receiver and manager or administrative receiver, in each case appointed under this Deed.

"Relevant Investments" means the shares in the following companies held by Just Develop It from time to time:

- (a) Protected.Net Group Limited, a company incorporated in England and Wales with company number 10161957 whose registered office is at Larch House, Parklands Business Park, Denmead, Hampshire, PO7 6XP;
- (b) Fitii Limited, a company incorporated in England and Wales with company number 09374110 whose registered office is at Springfield House, Springfield Road, Horsham, West Sussex RH12 2RG;
- (c) Fitii Holdings Limited a company incorporated in England and Wales with company number 10355894 whose registered office is at Springfield House, Springfield Road, Horsham, West Sussex RH12 2RG;
- (d) Sarnia Chichester Limited a company incorporated in England and Wales with company number 11870415 whose registered office is at 16-18 Barnes Wallis Road, Fareham, Hampshire PO15 5TT;
- (e) Protected Security Holdings, LLC, a Delaware limited liability corporation whose registered office is at 1501 Main Street, Suite 201, Venice, California 90291, U.S.A.; and
- (f) Kandypens LLC.

"Relevant Jurisdiction" means, in relation to an Obligor:

- (a) the jurisdiction under whose laws it is incorporated at the date of this Deed;
- (b) any jurisdiction where any asset subject to or intended to be subject to the Security created by this Deed is situated;
- (c) any jurisdiction where it conducts its business; and
- (d) the jurisdiction whose laws govern the perfection of this Deed.

"Secured Liabilities" means all present and future obligations and liabilities at any time due, owing or incurred by any Transaction Party under the Finance Documents (whether actual or contingent and whether owed jointly or severally or in any other capacity whatsoever) to the Lender.

"Secured Party" means the Lender or a Receiver.

"Security" means a mortgage, charge, pledge, lien or other security interest securing any obligation of any person or any other agreement or arrangement having a similar effect.

"Security Asset" means all of the assets of any Obligor which from time to time are, or are expressed to be, the subject any Security created by this Deed.

- "Security Period" means the period beginning on the date of this Deed and ending on the date on which all the Secured Liabilities have been unconditionally and irrevocably paid and discharged in full and no further Secured Liabilities are capable of being outstanding.
- "Shareholders" has the meaning given in the Facility Agreement.
- "Specified Companies" means JDI Developments Ltd (company number 08886842), JDI Property (Overseas) Limited (company number 11937078), Primadore Ltd (company number 10046220), JDI Property Holdings Ltd (company number 10368079), Medina Heights Management Limited (company number 09953908), Victoria Mews (Southsea) Management Company Ltd (company number 08816536) and Camarosa Court Management Company Ltd (company number 08108675).
- "Subsidiary" means a subsidiary undertaking within the meaning of section 1162 of the Companies Act 2006 or a subsidiary within the meaning of section 1159 of the Companies Act 2006.
- "Supplemental Debenture" means a document substantially in the form set out in Schedule 6 (Form of Supplemental Debenture).
- "Tax" means any tax, levy, impost, duty or other charge or withholding of a similar nature (including any penalty or interest payable in connection with any failure to pay or any delay in paying any of the same).
- "Tax Deduction" means a deduction or withholding for or on account of Tax from a payment under a Finance Document.
- "Transaction Security Documents" has the meaning given in the Facility Agreement.
- "Transaction Party" means the Obligors, the Personal Guarantor and the Shareholders and any other party that grants Security over any of its assets in favour of the Lender pursuant to a Transaction Security Document (as defined in the Facility Agreement).

## 1.2 Construction

- 1.2.1 Unless a contrary indication appears, a reference in this Deed to:
  - any person shall be construed so as to include its successors in title, permitted assigns and permitted transferees to, or of, its rights and/or obligations under this Deed;
  - b) "assets" includes present and future properties, revenues and rights of every description;
  - "costs" includes all costs, fees, charges and expenses of any nature and includes any Tax charged on any of them;
  - d) this "Deed", or any other agreement or instrument is a reference to this Deed or that other agreement or instrument as amended, novated, supplemented, extended or restated;
  - e) any "rights" in respect of an asset includes:
    - i all amounts and proceeds paid or payable;
    - ii all rights to make any demand or claim; and

iii all powers, remedies, causes of action, security, guarantees and indemnities.

in each case in respect of or derived from that asset;

- f) any "share", "stock", "debenture", "bond" or "other security" or "investment" includes:
  - i any dividend, interest or other distribution paid or payable;
  - any right, money or property accruing or offered at any time by way of redemption, substitution, exchange, bonus or preference, under option rights or otherwise,

in each case in respect of that share, stock, debenture, bond or other security or investment:

- g) "disposal" includes a sale, transfer, assignment, grant, lease, licence, declaration of trust or other disposal, whether voluntary or involuntary, and "dispose" will be construed accordingly;
- h) "guarantee" means (other than in Clause 3 (Guarantee and Indemnity)) any guarantee, letter of credit, bond, indemnity or similar assurance against loss, or any obligation, direct or indirect, actual or contingent, to purchase or assume any indebtedness of any person or to make an investment in or loan to any person or to purchase assets of any person where, in each case, such obligation is assumed in order to maintain or assist the ability of such person to meet its indebtedness;
- "indebtedness" includes any obligation (whether incurred as principal or as surety) for the payment or repayment of money, whether present or future, actual or contingent;
- a "person" includes any individual, firm, company, corporation, government, state or agency of a state or any association, trust, joint venture, consortium, partnership or other entity (whether or not having separate legal personality);
- k) a "regulation" includes any regulation, rule, official directive, request or guideline (whether or not having the force of law) of any governmental, intergovernmental or supranational body, agency, department or of any regulatory, self-regulatory or other authority or organisation;
- subject to paragraph m), a provision of law is a reference to that provision as amended or re-enacted; and
- m) any European Union law that is directly applicable or directly effective in the United Kingdom at any time is a reference to it as it applies in England and Wales from time to time including as retained, amended, extended or reenacted or otherwise given effect on or after 11pm on 31 January 2020.
- 1.3 Clause and Schedule headings are for ease of reference only.
- 1.4 Words importing the singular shall include the plural and vice versa and words denoting any gender shall include all genders.

- 1.5 The words "including" shall not be construed as limiting the generality of the words preceding it.
- 1.6 An Event of Default is "continuing" if it has not been waived.
- 1.7 Any covenant of an Obligor under this Deed (other than a payment obligation which has been discharged) remains in force during the Security Period.
- 1.8 The terms of any other agreement or instrument between the Parties are incorporated in this Deed to the extent required to ensure that any purported disposition, or any agreement for the disposition, of any freehold or leasehold property contained in this Deed is a valid disposition in accordance with section 2(1) of the Law of Property (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1989.
- 1.9 If the Lender considers that an amount paid to a Secured Party in connection with this Deed is capable of being avoided or otherwise set aside on the liquidation or administration of the payer or otherwise, then that amount will not be considered to have been irrevocably paid for the purposes of this Deed.
- 1.10 Unless the context otherwise requires, a reference to a Security Asset includes the proceeds of any disposal of that Security Asset.
- 1.11 The obligations of the Obligors under this Deed are joint and several.
- 1.12 It is intended that this document takes effect as a deed notwithstanding the fact that a Party may only execute this document under hand.
- 1.13 Notwithstanding any of the provisions of this Deed to the contrary, the terms of this Deed are subject to the Intercreditor Agreement. To the extent that there is a conflict or inconsistency between the provisions of this Deed and the provisions of the Intercreditor Agreement, the provisions of the Intercreditor Agreement shall prevail and, where such conflict or inconsistency exists, compliance by the Obligors with the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement shall be deemed to be compliance with the conflicting or inconsistent terms of this Deed.
- 1.14 If and to the extent that any act or omission permitted pursuant to the Intercreditor Agreement would otherwise constitute a breach of any provision of this Deed, the Intercreditor Agreement shall prevail, and the Lender shall, to the extent of such permission, be deemed to have consented to such act or omission, for the purposes of this Deed.
- 1.15 Any request by the Lender under this Deed shall be made in writing.

## 1.16 Third party rights

- 1.16.1 Unless expressly provided to the contrary in this Deed, a person who is not a Party has no right under the Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999 (the "Third Parties Act") to enforce or to enjoy the benefit of any term of this Deed.
- 1.16.2 Notwithstanding any term of this Deed, the consent of any person who is not a Party is not required to rescind or vary this Deed at any time.
- 1.16.3 Any Receiver may enforce and enjoy the benefit of any Clause which expressly confers rights on it, subject to Clause 1.16.2 above and the provisions of the Third Parties Act.

## 2 CREATION OF SECURITY

## 2.1 General

- 2.1.1 Each Obligor must, on demand by Lender, pay or discharge the Secured Liabilities as and when the same are due.
- 2.1.2 All the security created under this Deed:
  - a) is created in favour of the Lender;
  - b) is created over present and future assets of the Obligors;
  - c) is security for the payment of all the Secured Liabilities; and
  - d) is made with full title guarantee in accordance with the Law of Property (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1994.

## 2.2 Real property

- 2.2.1 Each Obligor charges:
  - by way of a first legal mortgage all estates or interests in any freehold or leasehold property now owned by it; this includes its real property (if any) specified in Schedule 2 (Specified Assets) or in the schedule to any Supplemental Debenture or Accession Deed; and
  - b) (to the extent that they are not the subject of a mortgage under paragraph a) above) by way of a first fixed charge all estates or interests in any freehold or leasehold property now or subsequently owned by it.
- 2.2.2 A reference in this Clause 2 to a mortgage or charge of any freehold or leasehold property includes:
  - all buildings, fixtures, fittings and fixed plant and machinery on that property;
     and
  - b) the benefit of any covenants for title given or entered into by any predecessor in title of any Obligor in respect of that property or any moneys paid or payable in respect of those covenants.

#### 2.3 Investments

- 2.3.1 Each Obligor charges by way of a first fixed charge its interest in all its Investments.
- 2.3.2 Notwithstanding the Security created pursuant to Clause 2.3.1, Just Develop It shall be free to dispose of the Relevant Investments without requiring any prior approval or consent from the Lender and, immediately prior to such disposal, the Lender shall be deemed to have irrevocably and unconditionally released such Security.

## 2.4 Plant and machinery

To the extent that they are not the subject of a mortgage or a first fixed charge under Clause 2.2 (*Real property*), each Obligor charges by way of a first fixed charge all plant and machinery owned by it and its interest in any plant or machinery in its possession; this includes its plant and machinery (if any) specified in Schedule 2 (*Specified Assets*) or in the schedule to any Supplemental Debenture or Accession Deed.

## 2.5 Credit balances

- 2.5.1 Each Obligor charges by way of a first fixed charge all of its rights in respect of any Designated Account, any amount standing to the credit of any Designated Account and the debt represented by it.
- 2.5.2 Each Obligor charges by way of a first fixed charge all of its rights in respect of any account it has with any person other than the accounts referred to in Clause 2.5.1 above, any amount standing to the credit of any such account and the debt represented by it.

## 2.6 Intellectual Property Rights

Each Obligor charges by way of a first fixed charge all of its Intellectual Property Rights; this includes its rights (if any) specified in Schedule 2 (Specified Assets) or in the schedule to any Supplemental Debenture or Accession Deed.

#### 2.7 Book debts etc.

Each Obligor charges by way of a first fixed charge:

- 2.7.1 all of its book and other debts;
- 2.7.2 all other moneys due and owing to it; and
- 2.7.3 the benefit of all rights in relation to any item under Clauses 2.7.1 to 2.7.2 above.

#### 2.8 Insurances

- 2.8.1 Each Obligor assigns absolutely, subject to a proviso for re-assignment on redemption, all of its rights under any contract or policy of insurance taken out by it or on its behalf or in which it has an interest other than any such policy or contract taken out in relation to third party liability, public liability, directors' liability, business interruption, loss of earnings or similar to the extent any amounts are paid or payable under any such policy to a party other than an Obligor (together, the "Insurance Rights").
- 2.8.2 To the extent that they have not been effectively assigned under Clause 2.8.1 above, each Obligor charges by way of a first fixed charge all of its Insurance Rights.

#### 2.9 Other contracts

- 2.9.1 Subject to Clause 2.9.3, each Obligor:
  - a) assigns absolutely, subject to a proviso for re-assignment on redemption, all
    of its rights:
    - i under each Designated Contract; and
    - ii under any document, agreement or instrument to which it and any nominee or trustee is party in respect of an Investment; and
  - b) charges by way of a first fixed charge all of its rights under any other document, agreement or instrument to which it is a party except to the extent that it is subject to any fixed security created under any other term of this Clause 2

- 2.9.2 To the extent that they have not been effectively assigned under Clause 2.9.1a) above, each Obligor charges by way of a first fixed charge all of its rights listed under Clause 2.9.1a) above.
- 2.9.3 Clause 2.9.1 shall not apply as regards any contract, document, agreement or instrument which cannot be secured without the consent of the counterparty or satisfaction of other conditions (other than those referred to in Clause 5.6).

#### 2.10 Other assets

Each Obligor charges by way of first fixed charge:

- 2.10.1 its goodwill;
- 2.10.2 the benefit of any Authorisation (statutory or otherwise) held in connection with its use of any Security Asset;
- 2.10.3 the right to recover and receive compensation which may be payable to it in respect of any Authorisation referred to in Clause 2.10.2 above;
- 2.10.4 its uncalled capital; and
- 2.10.5 the benefit of all rights in relation to any item under paragraphs 2.10.1 to 2.10.4 above.

### 2.11 Floating charge

- 2.11.1 Each Obligor charges by way of a first floating charge all its assets not otherwise effectively mortgaged, charged or assigned by way of fixed mortgage, fixed charge or assignment under this Clause 2.
- 2.11.2 Except as provided below, the Lender may by notice to an Obligor convert the floating charge created by this Clause 2.11 (*Floating charge*) into a fixed charge as regards any of the Obligor's assets specified in that notice if:
  - a) an Event of Default is continuing; or
  - b) the Lender (acting reasonably) considers those assets to be in danger of being seized or sold under any form of distress, attachment, execution or other legal process or to be otherwise in jeopardy.
- 2.11.3 Subject to paragraph 2.11.4 below, the floating charge created by this Clause 2.11 (Floating charge) may not be converted into a fixed charge solely by reason of:
  - a) the obtaining of a moratorium; or
  - b) anything done with a view to obtaining a moratorium,

under Part A1 of the Insolvency Act 1986.

- 2.11.4 Paragraph 2.11.3 above does not apply in respect of any floating charge referred to in subsection (4) of section A52 of Part A1 of the Insolvency Act 1986.
- 2.11.5 The floating charge created by this Clause 2.11 (Floating charge) will (in addition to the circumstances when this may occur under the general law) automatically convert

into a fixed charge over all of the Obligors' assets (including those subsequently acquired by the Obligors) if:

- any steps are taken for any of the Security Assets to become subject to any Security in favour of any other person;
- b) any person levies or attempts to levy any distress, execution or other process or exercises any enforcement power against any of the Security Assets; or
- c) a resolution is passed or an order is made for the winding-up, dissolution or re-organisation of or any steps are taken for the appointment of an administrator in respect of any Obligor.
- 2.11.6 The floating charge created by this Clause 2.11 (*Floating charge*) is a qualifying floating charge for the purpose of paragraph 14 of Schedule B1 to the Insolvency Act 1986.

#### 3 GUARANTEE AND INDEMNITY

#### 3.1 Guarantee and indemnity

Each Obligor irrevocably and unconditionally jointly and severally:

- 3.1.1 guarantees to the Lender punctual performance by each other Obligor of the Secured Liabilities;
- 3.1.2 undertakes with the Lender that whenever another Obligor does not pay any amount of the Secured Liabilities when due, that Obligor shall promptly on demand pay that amount as if it was the principal obligor; and
- 3.1.3 agrees with the Lender that if any obligation guaranteed by it is or becomes unenforceable, invalid or illegal, it will, as an independent and primary obligation, indemnify the Lender promptly on demand against any cost, loss or liability it incurs as a result of an Obligor not paying any amount which would, but for such unenforceability, invalidity or illegality, have been payable by it on the date when it would have been due. The amount payable by an Obligor under this indemnity will not exceed the amount it would have had to pay under this Clause 3 if the amount claimed had been recoverable on the basis of a guarantee.

## 4 NEGATIVE PLEDGE AND DISPOSAL RESTRICTION

#### 4.1 Security

Except for the Security created by this Deed and any lien arising by operation of law and in the ordinary course of trading no Obligor shall create or permit to subsist any Security on any of its Security Assets.

### 4.2 Disposals

- 4.2.1 No Obligor shall enter into a single transaction or a series of transactions (whether related or not and whether voluntary or involuntary) to dispose of all or any part of any Security Asset.
- 4.2.2 Clause 4.2.1 does not apply to any disposal made in the ordinary course of trading of any asset subject to the floating charge created under this Deed or any disposal of credit balances from the account referred to in Clause 2.5.

#### 5 PERFECTION OF SECURITY

#### 5.1 Real Property

## 5.1.1 Acquisitions

If any Obligor acquires any freehold or leasehold property in England and Wales after the date of this Deed it must:

- a) notify the Lender as soon as is reasonably practicable;
- b) if requested by the Lender and at the cost of the Obligors, promptly execute and deliver to the Lender a Supplemental Debenture creating a legal mortgage over that property in favour of the Lender; and
- c) if the title to that freehold or leasehold property is registered at HM Land Registry or required to be so registered, apply to HM Land Registry to note the Security created by this Deed and any Supplemental Debenture in the title register at HM Land Registry.

#### 5.1.2 Land Registry

a) Each Obligor consents to a restriction in the following terms being entered into on the Register of Title relating to any Mortgaged Property registered at HM Land Registry:

"No disposition of the registered estate by the proprietor of the registered estate is to be registered without a written consent signed by the proprietor for the time being of the charge dated [•] in favour of [•] referred to in the charges register or their conveyancer. (Standard Form P)".

## 5.1.3 Deposit of title deeds

Each Obligor must, at the request of the Lender, promptly:

- deposit with the Lender all deeds and documents necessary to show good and marketable title to its Mortgaged Property (the "Title Documents");
- b) procure that the Title Documents are held at the applicable Land Registry to the order of the Lender; or
- c) procure that the Title Documents are held to the order of the Lender by a firm of solicitors approved by the Lender for that purpose.

#### 5.2 Investments

- 5.2.1 Each Obligor must, at the request of the Lender, promptly:
  - deposit with the Lender, or as the Lender may direct, all certificates and other documents of title or evidence of ownership in relation to its Investments; and
  - b) execute and deliver to the Lender all share transfers and other documents which may be requested by the Lender in order to enable the Lender or its nominees upon the enforcement of this Deed to be registered as the owner of or otherwise obtain a legal title to its Investments.

- 5.2.2 The Lender is entitled to hold all certificates and other documents of title or evidence of ownership in relation to the Investments that are deposited with, or delivered up to, it in accordance with Clause 5.2.1 throughout the Security Period.
- 5.2.3 If requested by the Lender following the accrual, offer or issue to any Obligor of any Investments in the form of stocks, shares, warrants or other securities, the Obligor must procure the delivery to the Lender of:
  - a) all certificates and other documents of title or evidence of ownership in relation to such Investments; and
  - b) all share transfers and other documents which may be requested by the Lender in order to enable the Lender or its nominees upon the enforcement of this Deed to be registered as the owner of or otherwise obtain a legal title to its Investments.

#### 5.3 Credit balances

If requested by the Lender, each Obligor must:

- 5.3.1 immediately on the date of this Deed serve a notice of charge, substantially in the form of Part 1 of Schedule 3 (Forms of Letter for Account Bank), on each Account Bank at which a Designated Account is held and on the same date deliver to the Lender acknowledgement of the notice from the Account Bank substantially in the form of Part 2 of Schedule 3 (Forms of Letter for Account Bank); and
- 5.3.2 promptly upon the opening of any Designated Account, serve a notice of charge, substantially in the form of Part 1 of Schedule 3 (Forms of Letter for Account Bank), on the Account Bank at which the account is held and use reasonable endeavours to ensure that the Account Bank acknowledges the notice, substantially in the form of Part 2 of Schedule 3 (Forms of Letter for Account Bank).

## 5.4 Intellectual Property Rights

Each Obligor as registered proprietor appoints the Lender as its agent to apply for the particulars of this Deed and the interest of the Lender in its Intellectual Property Rights and any other or future trade marks or trade mark applications registered or to be registered in the United Kingdom in the name of the Obligor, to be made on the Register of Trade Marks under section 25(1) of the Trade Marks Act 1994. Each Obligor agrees to execute all documents and forms reasonably required to enable such particulars to be entered on the Register of Trade Marks.

### 5.5 Insurances

#### 5.5.1 **Notice**

Each Obligor must at the request of the Lender:

- a) promptly serve a notice of assignment, substantially in the form of Part 1 of Schedule 4 (Forms of Letter for Insurers), on each counterparty to its Insurance; and
- b) use reasonable endeavours to ensure that such counterparty acknowledges that notice, substantially in the form of Part 2 of Schedule 4 (Forms of Letter for Insurers).

## 5.5.2 Deposit of contracts and policies

Each Obligor must, at the request of the Lender, promptly deposit with the Lender all contracts and policies of insurance which it is entitled to possess in relation to its Insurance Rights.

#### 5.6 Other contracts

Following enforcement of this Deed, each Obligor must, at the request of the Lender:

- 5.6.1 promptly serve a notice of assignment or charge (as applicable), substantially in the form of Part 1 of Schedule 5 (Forms of Letter for Other Contracts), on each counterparty to a contract listed in Clause 2.9 (Other contracts); and
- 5.6.2 use reasonable endeavours to ensure that each such party acknowledges that notice, substantially in the form of Part 2 of Schedule 5 (Forms of Letter for Other Contracts).

## 6 REPRESENTATIONS

#### 6.1 General

Each Obligor makes the representations and warranties set out in this Clause 6 to the Lender on the date of this Deed and on each day during the Security Period by reference to the facts and circumstances then existing.

#### 6.2 Status

- 6.2.1 It is a limited liability corporation, duly incorporated and validly existing under the law of its jurisdiction of incorporation.
- 6.2.2 It has the power to own its assets and carry on its business as it is being conducted.

## 6.3 Binding obligations

Subject to the Legal Reservations:

- 6.3.1 the obligations expressed to be assumed by it in this Deed are legal, valid, binding and enforceable obligations; and
- 6.3.2 this Deed creates the Security which it purports to create and that Security is valid and effective.

## 6.4 Non-conflict with other obligations

The entry into and performance by it of, and the transactions contemplated by, this Deed, and the granting of the Security created by this Deed do not and will not conflict with:

- 6.4.1 any law or regulation applicable to it;
- 6.4.2 its constitutional documents; or
- 6.4.3 any agreement or interest binding upon it or any of its assets or constitute a default or termination event (however described) under any such agreement or instrument.

#### 6.5 Power and authority

- 6.5.1 It has the power to enter into, perform and deliver and has taken all necessary action to authorise its entry into, performance and delivery of this Deed and the transactions contemplated by this Deed.
- 6.5.2 No limit on its powers will be exceeded as a result of the grant of Security created or expressed to be created in favour of the Lender by this Deed.

## 6.6 Validity and admissibility in evidence

All Authorisations required or desirable:

- 6.6.1 to enable it lawfully to enter into, exercise its rights and comply with its obligations under this Deed; and
- 6.6.2 to make this Deed admissible in evidence in its Relevant Jurisdictions,

have been obtained or effected and are in full force and effect.

#### 6.7 Governing law and enforcement

- 6.7.1 The choice of governing law of this Deed will be recognised and enforced in its Relevant Jurisdictions.
- 6.7.2 Any judgment obtained in relation to this Deed in England and Wales will be recognised and enforced in its Relevant Jurisdictions.

#### 6.8 Centre of main interests and establishments

For the purposes of the EU Regulation, its centre of main interests (as that expression is used in Article 3(1) of the EU Regulation) is situated in England and Wales and it has no other "establishment" (as that term is used in Article 2(10) of the EU Regulation) in any other jurisdiction.

## 6.9 Legal and beneficial ownership

It is the sole legal and beneficial owner of its Security Assets free from Security (other than those created by or pursuant to this Deed or the other Transaction Security Documents).

## 6.10 Investments

- 6.10.1 Each Specified Company's entire issued share capital is legally and beneficially owned and controlled by an Obligor.
- 6.10.2 Its Investments are fully paid and not subject to any option to purchase or similar rights.
- 6.10.3 There are no agreements in force which provide for the issue or allotment of, or grant any person the right to call for the issue or allotment of, any share or loan capital of any issuer of any of its Investment (including any option or right of pre-emption or conversion).
- 6.10.4 The constitutional documents of those companies in respect of which the Investments constitute the entire issued share capital (other than Medina Heights Management Limited (company number 09953908), Victoria Mews (Southsea) Management Company Ltd (company number 08816536) and Camarosa Court Management Company Ltd (company number 08108675)) do not and could not restrict or inhibit

any transfer of the Investments on creation or enforcement of the Security created or expressed to be created by this Deed.

- 6.10.5 It has complied with all notices received by it pursuant to Part 21A of the Companies Act 2006 in relation to the Investments.
- 6.10.6 No "warning notice" or "restrictions notice" (in each case as defined in Schedule 1B of the Companies Act 2006) has been issued in respect of its Investments.
- 6.10.7 No nominations have been made in respect of its Investments.

#### 6.11 Property

The list of freehold or leasehold real property listed at Schedule 2 (Specified Assets) is a complete, up-to-date and accurate list of all the freehold or leasehold real property owned by JDI Property Holdings Limited as at the date of this Agreement.

## 7 GENERAL UNDERTAKINGS

The undertakings in this Clause 7 remain in force throughout the Security Period.

#### 7.1 Information

Each Obligor must promptly supply to the Lender such information as the Lender may reasonably require about its Security Assets and the Obligor's compliance with the terms of this Deed.

#### 7.2 Authorisations

Each Obligor must promptly:

- 7.2.1 obtain, comply with and do all that is necessary to maintain in full force and effect; and
- 7.2.2 supply certified copies to the Lender of:

any Authorisation required under any law or regulation of a Relevant Jurisdiction to:

- a) enable it to perform its obligations under this Deed; and
- b) ensure the legality, validity, enforceability or admissibility in evidence of this Deed.

## 7.3 Compliance with laws

Each Obligor must comply in all respects with all laws to which it may be subject, if failure to do so has or is reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect.

## 7.4 Insurances

7.4.1 Each Obligor must ensure that at all times Insurances are maintained in full force and effect which insure it in respect of its interests in the Security Assets with such insurance companies or underwriters and to such extent and for such risks as is usual for prudent companies carrying on the same or substantially similar business to the Obligor (or as otherwise notified by the Lender from time to time).

- 7.4.2 Each Obligor must, at the Lender's request, promptly procure that the interest of the Lender is noted on each of its Insurances (other than any such policy or contract taken out in relation to third party liability, public liability, directors' liability, business interruption, loss of earnings or similar to the extent any amounts are paid or payable under any such policy to a party other than an Obligor).
- 7.4.3 Each Obligor must promptly notify the Lender of:
  - a) the proposed terms of any future renewal of any of its Insurances;
  - any amendment, supplement, extension, termination, avoidance or cancellation of any of the insurances made or, to its knowledge, threatened or pending;
  - c) any claim, and any actual or threatened refusal of any claim, under any of the Insurances; and
  - d) any event or circumstance which has led or may lead to a breach by the Obligor of any term of this Clause 7.4.

## 7.4.4 Each Obligor must:

- a) comply with the terms of the Insurances;
- not do or permit anything to be done which may make void or voidable any of the Insurances; and
- c) comply with all reasonable risk improvement requirements of its insurers.

#### 7.4.5 Each Obligor must ensure that:

- each premium for the Insurances is paid within the period permitted for payment of that premium; and
- b) all other things necessary are done so as to keep each of the Insurances in force.

#### 7.4.6

- a) Except as provided below, the proceeds of any Insurances must, if the Lender so requires, be paid into a Designated Account specified by the Lender. Any such moneys standing to the credit of a Designated Account may be applied by the Lender in payment of any amount due but unpaid to a Secured Party under this Deed.
- b) Moneys received under liability policies held by any Obligor which are required by the Obligor to satisfy established liabilities of the Obligor to third parties must be used to satisfy those liabilities.

## 7.5 Environmental matters

#### 7.5.1 Each Obligor must:

a) comply and ensure that any relevant third party complies with all Environmental Law;

- b) obtain, maintain and ensure compliance with all requisite Environmental Permits applicable to it or to a Mortgaged Property; and
- c) implement procedures to monitor compliance with and to prevent liability under any Environmental Law applicable to it or a Mortgaged Property,

where failure to do so has or is reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect or result in any liability for the Lender.

- 7.5.2 Each Obligor must, promptly upon becoming aware, notify the Lender of:
  - a) any Environmental Claim started, or to its knowledge, threatened in relation to it or a Security Asset;
  - b) any circumstances reasonably likely to result in an Environmental Claim in relation to it or a Security Asset; or
  - any suspension, revocation or notification of any of its Environmental Permits or those relating to a Security Asset.
- 7.5.3 Each Obligor must indemnify the Lender against any loss or liability which:
  - a) the Lender incurs as a result of any actual or alleged breach of any Environmental Law by any person; and
  - b) would not have arisen if this Deed had not been entered into,

unless it is caused by the Lender's gross negligence or wilful misconduct.

## 7.6 Investments

## 7.6.1 Calls

- Each Obligor must pay all calls or other payments due and payable in respect of any of its Investments.
- b) If an Obligor fails to do so, the Lender may pay the calls or other payments in respect of any of its Investments on behalf of the Obligor. The Obligor must promptly on request reimburse the Lender for any payment made by the Lender under this Clause 7.6.1 (Calls).

#### 7.6.2 Other obligations in respect of Investments

- a) Each Obligor must promptly send a copy to the Lender of, and comply with all requests for, information which is within its knowledge and which are made under any law or regulation or any similar provision contained in any articles of association or other constitutional document, or by any listing or other authority, relating to any of its Investments. If it fails to do so, the Lender may elect to provide such information as it may have on behalf of the Obligor.
- b) Each Obligor must comply with all other conditions and obligations assumed by it in respect of any of its Investments.
- c) The Lender is not obliged to:
  - perform any obligation of any Obligor;

- ii make any payment;
- iii make any enquiry as to the nature or sufficiency of any payment received by it or any Obligor; or
- iv present or file any claim or take any other action to collect or enforce the payment of any amount to which it may be entitled under this Deed.

in respect of any of its Investments.

- d) No Obligor shall at any time during the Security Period exercise any right to nominate any person other than a Secured Party to enjoy or exercise any right relating to the Investments.
- e) The relevant Obligors must ensure that at all times they legally and beneficially own and control the entire issued share capital of each Specified Company.
- f) At the request of the Lender, each Obligor must use its reasonable endeavours to procure all consents, waivers and approvals which are necessary, under the articles of association of an Issuer of any Investment or otherwise, for the transfer of the Investments to the Lender or its nominee or to a transferee upon the enforcement of this Deed and to procure the amendment of the share transfer provisions of the articles of association of any issuer of any Investment in such manner as the Lender may require in order to permit such a transfer.
- g) No Obligor shall without the prior written consent of the Lender take or approve any action to amend, vary, novate, supplement, supersede, waive or terminate the articles of association of an issuer of any Investment.
- h) No Obligor shall take nor allow the taking of any action on its behalf which may result in the rights attaching to, or conferred by, all or any of the Investments being altered nor cause or permit any of the Investments to be consolidated, sub-divided, converted, re-organised, exchanged or repaid nor allow any further shares in the issuer of any Investment to be issued.
- i) Each Obligor must, within the relevant timeframe, comply with any notice it receives pursuant to Part 21A of the Companies Act 2006 in relation to the Investments and promptly provide the Lender with a copy of that notice.

#### 7.6.3 Voting rights

- a) Before any Security created by this Deed becomes enforceable:
  - i the voting rights, powers and other rights in respect of its Investments will be exercised:
    - (A) by the Obligor provided that it must not do so in a manner which is prejudicial to the interests of the Lender under this Deed; or
    - (B) if exercisable by the Lender, in any manner which the Obligor may direct the Lender in writing; and

- all dividends, distributions or other income paid or payable in relation to any of its Investments may be received and retained by the Obligor.
- b) The Lender will not, by following any directions of the Obligor under Clause a)i(B) above, be construed to consent to any exercise or failure to exercise which is prejudicial to the interests of the Lender under this Deed.
- c) Each Obligor must indemnify the Lender against any loss or liability incurred by the Lender as a consequence of the Lender acting in respect of any of its Investments as permitted by this Deed on the direction of the Obligor.
- d) After any Security created by this Deed has become enforceable:
  - the voting rights, powers and other rights in respect of its Investments:
    - (A) may be exercised by the Lender (in the name of the Obligor and without any further consent or authority on the part of the Obligor); and
    - (B) if exercisable by the Obligor, must be exercised in any manner which the Lender may direct the Obligor and the Obligor must procure that its nominees (if any) comply with any such directions from the Lender; and
  - each Obligor must hold all dividends, distributions or other income paid or payable in relation to any of its Investments on trust for the Lender and pay the same promptly upon receipt to the Lender or as it may direct.

## 7.7 Plant and Machinery

Each Obligor must promptly on request by the Lender, affix to any plant and machinery subject to this Deed a durable notice of this Deed in such form and location as the Lender may require. No Obligor shall, and it must not permit any person to, conceal, obscure, alter or remove any such notice.

#### 7.8 Credit balances, book debts and receipts

- 7.8.1 Each Obligor must get in and realise its book and other debts and other moneys due and owing to it in the ordinary course of its business and hold the proceeds of the getting in and realisation (until payment into a Designated Account if required in accordance with paragraph 7.8.2 below) on trust for the Lender.
- 7.8.2 Each Obligor must, if the Lender requests upon the enforcement of this Deed, promptly pay all the proceeds of the getting in and realisation into a Designated Account specified by the Lender. Any such moneys standing to the credit of a Designated Account may be applied by the Lender in payment of any amount due but unpaid to a Secured Party under this Deed.
- 7.8.3 Each Obligor must ensure that its Designated Accounts do not go into overdraft.
- 7.8.4 Following enforcement of this Deed, no Obligor shall, except to the extent that the Lender otherwise agrees, withdraw or transfer all or any part of any amount standing

- to the credit of any Designated Account or close, re-number or re-designate the Designated Account until the expiry of the Security Period.
- 7.8.5 Each Obligor must promptly pay all charges which may become due in respect of the Designated Accounts. If an Obligor fails to make any such payment the Lender may make that payment on behalf of the Obligor and any sums so paid by the Lender must be reimbursed by the Obligor on demand.
- 7.8.6 Each Obligor must, if called to do so by the Lender upon the enforcement of this Deed, execute a legal assignment of its book debts in such terms as the Lender may require and give notice of that assignment to the debtors from whom the book debts are due, owing or incurred.

## 7.9 Intellectual property rights

#### 7.9.1 Each Obligor must:

- preserve and maintain the subsistence and validity of the Intellectual Property Rights necessary for its business;
- b) use reasonable endeavours to prevent any infringement in any material respect of its Intellectual Property Rights;
- c) make registrations and pay all registration fees and taxes necessary to maintain its Intellectual Property Rights in full force and effect and record its interest in those Intellectual Property Rights;
- d) not use or permit its Intellectual Property Rights to be used in a way or take any step or omit to take any step in respect of its Intellectual Property Rights which may materially and adversely affect the existence or value of the Intellectual Property Rights or imperil its right to use such property;
- e) not discontinue the use of its Intellectual Property Rights,

where failure to do so, in the case of paragraphs a) and b) above, or, in the case of paragraphs c) and e) above, such use, permission to use, omission or discontinuation, is reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect.

## 7.10 Designated Contracts

Each Obligor must:

- 7.10.1 duly perform its obligations under each Designated Contract, notify the Lender of any material default by it or any other party under any Designated Contract and not take any action which would reduce or impede recoveries in respect of any Designated Contract;
- 7.10.2 not, without the prior written consent of the Lender, terminate or release any other party from its payment obligations under any Designated Contract;
- 7.10.3 diligently pursue its rights under each Designated Contract (unless the Lender agrees otherwise in writing).

## 7.11 Goodwill

No Obligor shall grant any franchise, licence or other authority to any person to use its company name, trade name or business name or any other business asset in a manner which will materially and adversely affect the value of its goodwill.

## 7.12 Uncalled capital

Each Obligor must:

- 7.12.1 not call up, or receive in advance of its due date, any uncalled capital;
- 7.12.2 promptly apply any paid capital towards the repayment, in full or in part, of the Secured Liabilities.

## 7.13 Ranking of security

Each Obligor must ensure that at all times any unsecured and unsubordinated claims of the Secured Parties against it under this Deed rank at least *pari passu* with the claims of all its other unsecured and unsubordinated creditors except those creditors whose claims are mandatorily preferred by laws of general application to companies.

#### 7.14 Access

Each Obligor must permit the Lender and/or its delegates access at all reasonable times and on reasonable notice at the risk and cost of the Obligor to the premises (including, without limitation, any Mortgaged Property), assets, books, accounts and records of the Obligor.

#### 7.15 Centre of main interests and establishments

No Obligor shall, without the prior written consent of the Lender, change its centre of main interest (as that expression is used in Article 3(1) of the EU Regulation) to somewhere other than England and Wales, nor will it have any establishment (as that term is used in Article 2(10) of the EU Regulation) in any other jurisdiction.

## 8 PROPERTY UNDERTAKINGS

The undertakings in this Clause 8 remain in force throughout the Security Period.

#### 8.1 Title

- 8.1.1 Each Obligor must exercise its rights and comply in all respects with any covenant, stipulation or obligation (restrictive or otherwise) at any time affecting the Mortgaged Property.
- 8.1.2 No Obligor shall agree to any amendment, supplement, waiver, surrender or release of any covenant, stipulation or obligation (restrictive or otherwise) at any time affecting the Mortgaged Property.
- 8.1.3 Each Obligor must promptly take all such steps as may be necessary or desirable to enable the Security created by this Deed to be registered, where appropriate, at the applicable Land Registry.

#### 8.2 Occupational Leases

Other than in the ordinary course of business, no Obligor shall without the consent of the Lender:

- 8.2.1 grant, or enter into any agreement to grant, any lease or licence or other right of occupation or right to receive rent for all or part of a Mortgaged Property (an "Occupational Lease");
- 8.2.2 agree to any amendment, supplement, extension, waiver, surrender or release in respect of any Occupational Lease;
- 8.2.3 exercise any right to break, determine or extend any Occupational Lease;
- 8.2.4 commence any forfeiture or irritancy proceedings in respect of any Occupational Lease; or
- 8.2.5 grant any licence or right to use or occupy any part of a Mortgaged Property.

#### 8.3 Headleases

## 8.3.1 Each Obligor must:

- a) exercise its rights and comply with its obligations under any Headlease;
- b) use its reasonable endeavours to ensure that each landlord complies with its obligations under any Headlease; and
- c) if so required by the Lender, apply for relief against forfeiture of any Headlease.

in a proper and timely manner.

## 8.3.2 No Obligor shall:

- a) agree to any amendment, supplement, waiver, surrender or release of any Headlease:
- b) exercise any right to break, determine or extend any Headlease;
- c) agree to any rent review in respect of any Headlease; or
- d) do or allow to be done any act as a result of which any Headlease may become liable to forfeiture or otherwise be terminated.

## 8.4 Maintenance

Each Obligor must ensure that all buildings, plant, machinery, fixtures and fittings on each Mortgaged Property are in, and maintained in:

- good and substantial repair and condition and, as appropriate, in good working order;
   and
- b) such repair, condition and, as appropriate, good working order as to enable them to be let in accordance with all applicable laws and regulations.

## 8.5 Development

a) Other than in the ordinary course of business, no Obligor shall:

- i make or allow to be made any application for planning permission in respect of any part of any Mortgaged Property; or
- ii carry out, or allow to be carried out, any demolition, construction, structural alterations or additions, development or other similar operations in respect of any part of any Mortgaged Property.

## b) Paragraph a) above shall not apply to:

- the maintenance of the buildings, plant, machinery, fixtures and fittings in accordance with the terms of this Deed; or
- ii the carrying out of non-structural improvements or alterations which affect only the interior of any building on any Mortgaged Property.
- c) Each Obligor must comply in all respects with all planning laws, permissions, agreements and conditions to which any Mortgaged Property may be subject.

## 9 WHEN SECURITY BECOMES ENFORCEABLE

#### 9.1 Event of Defaults

The Security created by this Deed will become immediately enforceable upon the occurrence of an Event of Default.

#### 9.2 Discretion

After any Security created by this Deed has become enforceable, the Lender may enforce all or any part of any Security created by this Deed in any manner it sees fit.

## 9.3 Statutory powers

The power of sale and other powers conferred by section 101 of the LPA 1925, as amended by this Deed, will be immediately exercisable at any time after any Security created by this Deed has become enforceable.

#### 9.4 Investigations

Following the occurrence of an Event of Default which is continuing, the Lender may initiate an investigation of, and/or instruct any report (accounting, legal, valuation or other) on the business and affairs of any Obligor which it considers necessary to ascertain the financial position of any Obligor. All fees and expenses incurred by the Lender in connection with such investigations shall be payable by the Obligors and the Obligors consent to the provision by the Lender of all information in relation to the Obligors which the Lender provides to any person in relation to the preparation of any such report.

## 9.5 Power to remedy

If at any time any Obligor does not comply with any of its obligations under this Deed, the Lender may (but shall not be obliged to) rectify such default and the Obligor irrevocably authorises the Lender, its employees and agents, at the Obligors' expense, to do all such things as are necessary or desirable to rectify such default.

## 10 ENFORCEMENT OF SECURITY

#### 10.1 General

- 10.1.1 For the purposes of all powers implied by statute, the Secured Liabilities are deemed to have become due and payable on the date of this Deed.
- 10.1.2 Section 103 of the LPA 1925 (restricting the power of sale) and section 93 of the LPA 1925 (restricting the right of consolidation) do not apply to any Security created by this Deed.
- 10.1.3 The statutory powers of leasing conferred on the Lender are extended so as to authorise the Lender to lease, make agreements for leases, accept surrenders of leases and grant options as the Lender may think fit and without the need to comply with any provision of section 99 or section 100 of the LPA 1925.

## 10.2 No liability as mortgagee in possession

Neither the Lender nor any Receiver will be liable, by reason of entering into possession of a Security Asset, to account as mortgagee in possession or for any loss on realisation or for any default or omission for which a mortgagee in possession might be liable.

#### 10.3 Privileges

The Lender and each Receiver is entitled to all the rights, powers, privileges and immunities conferred by the LPA 1925 on mortgagees and receivers duly appointed under the LPA 1925, except that section 103 of the LPA 1925 does not apply.

#### 10.4 Protection of third parties

No person (including a purchaser) dealing with the Lender or a Receiver or its or his/her agents will be concerned to enquire:

- 10.4.1 whether the Secured Liabilities have become payable;
- 10.4.2 whether any power which the Lender or a Receiver is purporting to exercise has become exercisable or is being properly exercised;
- 10.4.3 whether any money remains due to the Lender; or
- 10.4.4 how any money paid to the Lender or to that Receiver is to be applied.

## 10.5 Redemption of prior mortgages

- 10.5.1 Following enforcement of this Deed, the Lender may:
  - a) redeem any prior Security against any Security Asset; and/or
  - b) procure the transfer of that Security to itself; and/or
  - c) settle and pass the accounts of the prior mortgagee, chargee or encumbrancer; any accounts so settled and passed will be, in the absence of manifest error, conclusive and binding on the Obligors.
- 10.5.2 The Obligors must pay to the Lender, promptly on demand, the costs and expenses incurred by the Lender in connection with any such redemption and/or transfer, including the payment of any principal or interest.

## 10.6 Contingencies

If any Security created by this Deed is enforced at a time when no amount is due to the Lender (or the proceeds of any recoveries exceed the amount then due to the Lender) at a time when amounts may or will become due, the Lender (or a Receiver) may pay the proceeds of any recoveries effected by it into a suspense account or other account selected by it.

#### 10.7 Financial collateral

- 10.7.1 To the extent that the Security Assets constitute "financial collateral" and this Deed and the obligations of the Obligors under this Deed constitute a "security financial collateral arrangement" (in each case, for the purpose of and as defined in the Financial Collateral Arrangements (No. 2) Regulations 2003), the Lender will have the right after any Security created by this Deed has become enforceable to appropriate all or any part of that financial collateral in or towards the satisfaction of the Secured Liabilities.
- 10.7.2 Where any financial collateral is appropriated:
  - if it is listed or traded on a recognised exchange, its value will be taken as being the value at which it could have been sold on the exchange on the date of appropriation; or
  - b) in any other case, its value will be such amount as the Lender reasonably determines having taken into account advice obtained by it from an independent commercial property adviser, investment bank or accountancy firm of national standing selected by it,

and the Lender will give credit for the proportion of the value of the financial collateral appropriated to its use.

#### 11 RECEIVER

#### 11.1 Appointment of Receiver

- 11.1.1 Except as provided below, the Lender may appoint any one or more persons to be a Receiver of all or any part of the Security Assets if:
  - a) any Security created by this Deed has become enforceable; or
  - b) any Obligor so requests to the Lender at any time.
- 11.1.2 Any appointment under paragraph 11.1.1 above may be by deed, under seal or in writing under its hand.
- 11.1.3 Except as provided below, any restriction imposed by law on the right of a mortgagee to appoint a Receiver (including under section 109(1) of the LPA 1925) does not apply to this Deed.
- 11.1.4 The Lender is not entitled to appoint a Receiver solely as a result of the obtaining of a moratorium (or anything done with a view to obtaining a moratorium) under Part A1 of the Insolvency Act 1986 other than in respect of a floating charge referred to in subsection (4) of section A52 of Part A1 of the Insolvency Act 1986.
- 11.1.5 The Lender may not appoint an administrative receiver (as defined in section 29(2) of the Insolvency Act 1986) over the Security Assets if the Lender is prohibited from so

doing by section 72A of the Insolvency Act 1986 and no exception to the prohibition on appointing an administrative receiver applies.

11.1.6 The power to appoint a Receiver conferred by this Deed shall be in addition to all statutory and other powers of the Lender under the Insolvency Act 1986, the LPA 1925 or otherwise.

#### 11.2 Removal

The Lender may by writing under its hand (subject to any requirement for an order of the court in the case of an administrative receiver) remove any Receiver appointed by it and may, whenever it thinks fit, appoint a new Receiver in the place of any Receiver whose appointment may for any reason have terminated.

#### 11.3 Remuneration

The Lender may fix the remuneration of any Receiver appointed by it and the maximum rate specified in section 109(6) of the LPA 1925 will not apply.

## 11.4 Agent of the Obligors

- 11.4.1 A Receiver will be deemed to be the agent of the Obligors for all purposes and accordingly will be deemed to be in the same position as a Receiver duly appointed by a mortgagee under the LPA 1925. The Obligors themselves are responsible for any contracts, engagements, acts, omissions, defaults and losses of a Receiver and for any liabilities incurred by a Receiver.
- 11.4.2 No Secured Party will incur any liability (either to an Obligor or to any other person) by reason of the appointment of a Receiver or for any other reason.

## 11.5 Relationship with Lender

To the fullest extent allowed by law, any right, power or discretion conferred by this Deed (either expressly or impliedly) or by law on a Receiver may after any Security created by this Deed becomes enforceable be exercised by the Lender in relation to any Security Asset without first appointing a Receiver and notwithstanding the appointment of a Receiver.

## 12 POWERS OF RECEIVER

#### 12.1 General

- 12.1.1 A Receiver has all of the rights, powers and discretions set out below in this Clause 12 in addition to those conferred on it by any law. This includes:
  - in the case of an administrative receiver, all the rights, powers and discretions conferred on an administrative receiver under the Insolvency Act 1986; and
  - b) otherwise, all the rights, powers and discretions conferred on a receiver (or a receiver and manager) under the LPA 1925 and the Insolvency Act 1986.
- 12.1.2 If there is more than one Receiver holding office at the same time, each Receiver may (unless the document appointing him/her states otherwise) exercise all of the powers conferred on a Receiver under this Deed individually and to the exclusion of any other Receiver.

#### 12.2 Possession

A Receiver may take immediate possession of, get in and realise any Security Asset.

## 12.3 Carry on business

A Receiver may carry on any business of any Obligor in any manner he/she thinks fit.

#### 12.4 Employees

- 12.4.1 A Receiver may appoint and discharge managers, officers, agents, accountants, servants, workmen and others for the purposes of this Deed upon such terms as to remuneration or otherwise as he/she thinks fit.
- 12.4.2 A Receiver may discharge any person appointed by any Obligor.

## 12.5 Borrow money

A Receiver may raise and borrow money either unsecured or on the security of any Security Asset either in priority to any Security created by this Deed or otherwise and generally on any terms and for whatever purpose which he/she thinks fit.

#### 12.6 Sale of assets

- 12.6.1 A Receiver may sell, exchange, convert into money and realise any Security Asset by public auction or private contract and generally in any manner and on any terms which he/she thinks fit.
- 12.6.2 The consideration for any such transaction may consist of cash or non-cash consideration and any such consideration may be payable in a lump sum or by instalments spread over any period which he/she thinks fit.
- 12.6.3 Fixtures, other than landlord's fixtures, may be severed and sold separately from the property containing them without the consent of any Obligor.

#### 12.7 Leases

A Receiver may let any Security Asset for any term and at any rent (with or without a premium) which he/she thinks fit and may accept a surrender of any lease or tenancy of any Security Asset on any terms which he/she thinks fit (including the payment of money to a lessee or tenant on a surrender).

## 12.8 Compromise

A Receiver may settle, adjust, refer to arbitration, compromise and arrange any claim, account, dispute, question or demand with or by any person who is or claims to be a creditor of any Obligor or relating in any way to any Security Asset.

## 12.9 Legal actions

A Receiver may bring, prosecute, enforce, defend and abandon any action, suit or proceedings in relation to any Security Asset which he/she thinks fit.

## 12.10 Receipts

A Receiver may give a valid receipt for any moneys and execute any assurance or thing which may be proper or desirable for realising any Security Asset.

#### 12.11 Subsidiaries

A Receiver may form a Subsidiary of any Obligor and transfer to that Subsidiary any Security Asset.

#### 12.12 Delegation

A Receiver may delegate his/her powers in accordance with this Deed.

## 12.13 Lending

A Receiver may lend money or advance credit to any person.

#### 12.14 Protection of assets

A Receiver may:

- 12.14.1 effect any repair or insurance and do any other act which an Obligor might do in the ordinary conduct of its business to protect or improve any Security Asset;
- 12.14.2 commence and/or complete any building operation; and
- 12.14.3 apply for and maintain any planning permission, building regulation approval or any other Authorisation.

in each case as he/she thinks fit.

#### 12.15 Exercise of rights

A Receiver may exercise all powers, rights and/or obligations under any contract or agreement forming part of the Security Assets, including, without limitation, all voting and other rights attaching to the Investments.

#### 12.16 Other powers

A Receiver may:

- 12.16.1 do all other acts and things which he/she may consider necessary or desirable for realising any Security Asset or incidental or conducive to any of the rights, powers or discretions conferred on a Receiver under or by virtue of this Deed or law;
- 12.16.2 exercise in relation to any Security Asset all the powers, authorities and things which he/she would be capable of exercising if he/she were the absolute beneficial owner of that Security Asset; and
- 12.16.3 use the name of any Obligor for any of the above purposes.

## 13 APPLICATION OF PROCEEDS

#### 13.1 Order of application

Subject to Clause 13.4 (Appropriations), all amounts from time to time received or recovered by the Lender or any Receiver pursuant to the terms of this Deed or in connection with the realisation or enforcement of all or part of any Security created by this Deed will be held by the Lender on trust to apply them at any time as the Lender (in its discretion) sees fit, to the extent permitted by applicable law (and subject to the provisions of this Clause 13), in the following order of priority:

- 13.1.1 in discharging any sums owing to any Receiver or any of its delegates;
- 13.1.2 in discharging all costs and expenses incurred by the Lender in connection with any realisation or enforcement of any Security created by this Deed taken in accordance with the terms of this Deed;
- 13.1.3 in discharging the Secured Liabilities in such order as the Lender may determine;
- 13.1.4 if no Obligor is under any further actual or contingent liability under any agreement with the Lender, in payment or distribution to any person to whom the Lender is obliged to pay or distribute in priority to any Obligor; and
- 13.1.5 the balance, if any, in payment or distribution to the relevant Obligor.
- 13.2 This Clause 13 is subject to the payment of any claims having priority over any Security created by this Deed and it does not prejudice the right of any Secured Party to recover any shortfall from any Obligor.
- 13.3 Only money actually paid by the Receiver to the Lender shall be capable of being applied in or towards the satisfaction of the Secured Liabilities and no Obligor shall have rights in respect of the application by the Lender of any sums received, recovered or realised by the Lender under this Deed.

#### 13.4 Appropriations

Until all amounts which may be or become payable by the Obligors to the Lender have been irrevocably paid in full, the Lender (or any trustee or agent on its behalf) may without affecting the liability of any Obligor under this Deed:

- 13.4.1 refrain from applying or enforcing any other monies, Security or rights held or received by the Lender (or any trustee or agent on its behalf) in respect of those amounts; or apply and enforce the same in such manner and order as it sees fit (whether against those amounts or otherwise) and no Guarantor shall be entitled to the benefit of the same; and
- 13.4.2 hold in a suspense account any moneys received from any Obligor or on account of any Obligor's liability under or in connection with this Deed.

#### 13.5 Currency

- 13.5.1 For the purpose of, or pending the discharge of, any of the Secured Liabilities the Lender may convert any moneys received or recovered by it from one currency to another, at a market rate of exchange.
- 13.5.2 The obligations of the Obligors to pay in the due currency shall only be satisfied to the extent of the amount of the due currency purchased after deducting the costs of conversion.

#### 14 INTEREST

14.1 If an Obligor fails to pay any amount payable by it under this Deed on its due date, interest shall accrue on the overdue amount (and be compounded with it) from the due date up to the date of actual payment (both before and after judgment and to the extent interest at a default rate is not otherwise being paid on that sum) at the rate of 12.5% per cent. per annum. Any interest accruing under this Clause 14 shall be promptly payable by the Obligors on demand by the Lender.

- 14.2 Any interest accruing under this Clause 14 shall:
  - 14.2.1 accrue from day to day and is calculated on the basis of the actual number of days elapsed and a year of 365 days; and
  - 14.2.2 be promptly payable by the Obligors on demand by the Lender.

### 15 EXPENSES AND INDEMNITIES

### 15.1 Enforcement and preservation costs

Each Obligor must, within three Business Days of demand, pay to each Secured Party the amount of all costs and expenses (including legal fees) incurred by that Secured Party in connection with the enforcement of, or the preservation of any rights under, this Deed or any Security created by this Deed and with any proceedings instituted by or against that Secured Party as a consequence of it entering into this Deed, taking or holding the Security created by this Deed, or enforcing those rights.

### 15.2 Currency indemnity

If any sum due from any Obligor under this Deed (a "Sum"), or any order, judgment or award given or made in relation to a Sum, has to be converted from the currency (the "First Currency") in which that Sum is payable into another currency (the "Second Currency") for the purpose of:

- 15.2.1 making or filing a claim or proof against any Obligor; or
- 15.2.2 obtaining or enforcing an order, judgment or award in relation to any litigation or arbitration proceedings,

the Obligors must as an independent obligation, within three Business Days of demand, indemnify each Secured Party against any cost, loss or liability arising out of or as a result of the conversion including any discrepancy between (A) the rate of exchange used to convert that Sum from the First Currency into the Second Currency and (B) the rate or rates of exchange available to that person at the time of its receipt of that Sum.

### 15.3 Stamp taxes indemnity

Each Obligor must pay and, within three Business Days of demand, indemnify each Secured Party against any cost, loss or liability that Secured Party incurs in relation to all stamp duty, registration and other similar Taxes payable in connection with this Deed.

### 16 DELEGATION

### 16.1 Power of attorney

The Lender or any Receiver may, at any time, delegate by power of attorney or otherwise to any person for any period all or any right, power, authority or discretion exercisable by it under this Deed.

### 16.2 Terms

Any such delegation may be made upon any terms and conditions (including the power to sub-delegate) and subject to any restrictions that the Lender or that Receiver (as the case may be) may, in its discretion, think fit in the interests of the Secured Parties.

### 16.3 Liability

Neither the Lender nor any Receiver shall be bound to supervise, or be in any way responsible for any damages, costs or losses incurred by reason of any misconduct, omission or default on the part of, any such delegate or sub-delegate.

### 17 FURTHER ASSURANCES

- 17.1.1 Each Obligor must promptly, at its own expense, take whatever action the Lender or a Receiver may require for:
  - a) creating, perfecting or protecting any security over any Security Asset; or
  - b) facilitating the realisation of any Security Asset, or the exercise of any right, power or discretion exercisable, by the Lender or any Receiver or any of their respective delegates or sub-delegates in respect of any Security Asset.
- 17.1.2 The action that may be required under paragraph 17.1.1 above includes:
  - a) the execution of any mortgage, charge, transfer, conveyance, assignment or assurance of any asset (including without limitation a Supplemental Debenture), whether to the Lender or to its nominees; or
  - the giving of any notice, order or direction and the making of any filing or registration,

which, in any such case, the Lender may consider necessary or desirable.

### 18 POWER OF ATTORNEY

Each Obligor, by way of security, irrevocably and severally appoints the Lender, each Receiver and any of their respective delegates or sub-delegates to be its attorney with the full power and authority of the Obligor to execute, deliver and perfect all deeds, instruments and other documents in its name and otherwise on its behalf and to do or cause to be done all acts and things, in each case which may be required or which any attorney may in its absolute discretion deem necessary for carrying out any obligation of any Obligor under or pursuant to this Deed or generally for enabling the Lender or any Receiver to exercise the respective powers conferred on them under this Deed or by law. Each Obligor ratifies and confirms whatever any attorney does or purports to do under its appointment under this Clause 18.

### 19 PRESERVATION OF SECURITY

### 19.1 Continuing Security

The guarantee and Security created by this Deed are a continuing guarantee and security and will extend to the ultimate balance of the Secured Liabilities regardless of any intermediate payment or discharge in whole or in part.

### 19.2 Tacking

Any obligation of the Lender to make further advances to any Obligor is deemed to be incorporated in this Deed.

### 19.3 Additional security

- 19.3.1 This Deed is in addition to and is not in any way prejudiced by any other Security now or subsequently held by the Lender.
- 19.3.2 No prior Security held by the Lender (in its capacity as such or otherwise) over any Charged Property will merge into the Security created or expressed to be created in favour of the Lender pursuant to this Deed.

### 19.4 Waiver of defences

The obligations of each Obligor under this Deed will not be affected by any act, omission or thing which, but for this provision, would reduce, release or prejudice any of its obligations under this Deed (whether or not known to it or the Lender). This includes (without limitation):

- 19.4.1 any time or waiver granted to, or composition with, any Obligor or other person;
- 19.4.2 the release of any other Obligor or any other person under the terms of any composition or arrangement with any creditor of any Obligor;
- 19.4.3 the taking, variation, compromise, exchange, renewal or release of, or refusal or neglect to perfect, take up or enforce any rights against, or Security over assets of, any Obligor or other person or any non-presentation or non-observance of any formality or other requirement in respect of any instrument or any failure to realise the full value of any Security;
- 19.4.4 any incapacity or lack of power, authority or legal personality of or dissolution or change in the members or status of an Obligor or any other person;
- 19.4.5 any amendment, novation, supplement, extension, restatement (however fundamental and whether or not more onerous) or replacement of any document or Security including, without limitation, any change in the purpose of, any extension of or increase in any facility or the addition of any new facility under any document or Security;
- 19.4.6 any unenforceability, illegality or invalidity of any obligation of any person under any document or Security; or
- 19.4.7 any insolvency or similar proceedings.

### 19.5 Obligor intent

Without prejudice to the generality of Clause 19.4 (Waiver of defences), each Obligor expressly confirms that it intends that the guarantee and Security created or expressed to be created in favour of the Lender pursuant to this Deed shall extend from time to time to any (however fundamental) variation, increase, extension or addition of or to any document creating a Secured Liability and/or any facility or amount made available under such document.

### 19.6 Immediate recourse

Each Obligor waives any rights it may have of first requiring the Lender (or any trustee or agent on its behalf) to proceed against or enforce any other rights or Security or claim payment from any person before claiming from that Obligor under this Deed. This waiver applies irrespective of any law or any provision of any document to the contrary.

### 19.7 Deferral of Obligors' rights

Until the Secured Liabilities and all other amounts which may be or become payable by the Obligors under or in connection with this Deed have been irrevocably paid in full and unless the Lender otherwise directs, no Obligor will exercise any rights which it may have by reason of performance by it of its obligations under this Deed or by reason of any amount being payable, or liability arising, under this Deed:

- 19.7.1 to be indemnified by an Obligor;
- 19.7.2 to claim any contribution from any other guarantor of the Secured Liabilities;
- 19.7.3 to take the benefit (in whole or in part and whether by way of subrogation or otherwise) of any rights of the Lender under this Deed or of any other guarantee or Security taken pursuant to, or in connection with, the Secured Liabilities by the Lender;
- 19.7.4 to bring legal or other proceedings for an order requiring any Obligor to make any payment, or perform any obligation, in respect of which any Obligor has given a guarantee, undertaking or indemnity under this Deed or otherwise in relation to the Secured Liabilities:
- 19.7.5 to exercise any right of set-off against any Obligor; and/or
- 19.7.6 to claim or prove as a creditor of any Obligor in competition with the Lender.

If an Obligor receives any benefit, payment or distribution in relation to such rights it shall hold that benefit, payment or distribution to the extent necessary to enable the Secured Liabilities and all other amounts which may be or become payable to the Lender by the Obligors under or in connection with this Deed to be repaid in full on trust for the Lender and shall promptly pay or transfer the same to the Lender or as the Lender may direct for application in accordance with this Deed.

### 19.8 New accounts

- 19.8.1 If any subsequent charge or other interest affects any Security Asset, a Secured Party may open a new account with any Obligor.
- 19.8.2 If that Secured Party does not open a new account, it will nevertheless be treated as if it had done so at the time when it received or was deemed to have received notice of that charge or other interest.
- 19.8.3 As from that time all payments made to that Secured Party will be credited or be treated as having been credited to the new account and will not operate to reduce any Secured Liability.

### 20 CHANGES TO THE PARTIES

### 20.1 Assignment and transfers by the Lender

- 20.1.1 The Lender may assign any of its rights or transfer by novation any of its rights and obligations under this Deed provided that the assignee or transferee is a company incorporated in the United Kingdom of which the Lender or Nicolas Roach is the majority ultimate beneficial owner.
- 20.1.2 The Lender shall be entitled to disclose such information concerning the Obligors and this Deed as the Lender considers appropriate to any actual or proposed direct or

indirect successor and to any person to whom information may be required to be disclosed by any applicable law or regulation.

### 20.2 Assignment and transfers by the Obligors

No Obligor may assign any of its rights or transfer any of its rights or obligations under this Deed.

### 20.3 Additional Obligors

- 20.3.1 The Obligors' Agent may request that any of its Subsidiaries become an Additional Obligor. That Subsidiary shall become an Additional Obligor if:
  - a) the Obligors' Agent and the proposed Additional Obligor deliver to the Lender a duly completed and executed Accession Deed; and
  - b) the Lender has received all of the documents and other evidence listed in Part 2 of Schedule 7 (*Additional Obligors*) in relation to that Additional Obligor, each in form and substance satisfactory to the Lender.
- 20.3.2 The Lender shall notify the Obligors' Agent promptly upon being satisfied that it has received (in form and substance satisfactory to it) all the documents and evidence listed in Part 2 of Schedule 7 (Additional Obligors).
- 20.3.3 With effect from the date of notification by the Lender under Clause 20.3.2 above, the Additional Obligor shall assume the same obligations and become entitled to the same rights as if it had been a party to this Deed as an Original Obligor.

### 21 MISCELLANEOUS

### 21.1 No deductions and tax gross-up

- 21.1.1 Each Obligor shall make all payments to be made by it without any Tax Deduction, unless a Tax Deduction is required by law.
- 21.1.2 Each Obligor shall promptly upon becoming aware that it must make a Tax Deduction (or that there is any change in the rate or the basis of a Tax Deduction) notify the Lender accordingly. Similarly, the Lender shall notify an Obligor on becoming so aware in respect of a payment payable to it.
- 21.1.3 If any Obligor is required to make a Tax Deduction, that Obligor shall make that Tax Deduction and any payment required in connection with that Tax Deduction within the time allowed and in the minimum amount required by law.
- 21.1.4 Within thirty days of making either a Tax Deduction or any payment required in connection with that Tax Deduction, that Obligor shall deliver to the Lender a statement under section 975 of the Income Tax Act 2007 or other evidence reasonably satisfactory to the Lender that the Tax Deduction has been made or (as applicable) any appropriate payment paid to the relevant taxing authority.

### 21.2 Perpetuity period

The perpetuity period under the rule against perpetuities, if applicable to this Deed, shall be the period of 125 years from the date of this Deed.

### 21.3 No liability

- 21.3.1 None of the Lender, its delegate(s) nominee(s) or any Receiver or its delegate(s) shall be liable for any loss by reason of (a) taking any action permitted by this Deed or (b) any neglect or default in connection with the Charged Property or (c) taking possession of or realising all or any part of the Charged Property, except in the case of gross negligence or wilful default upon its part.
- 21.3.2 The Lender will not be required in any manner to perform or fulfil any obligation of any Obligor, make any payment, make any enquiry as to the nature or sufficiency of any payment received by it or present or file any claim or take any action to collect or enforce the payment of any amount.
- 21.3.3 The Lender shall not be liable either to any Obligor or to any other person by reason of the appointment of a Receiver or delegate or for any other reason.
- 21.3.4 Neither the Lender nor the Receiver or any of their respective delegates will be in any way liable or responsible to any Obligor for any loss or liability arising from any act, default, omission or misconduct on the part of any delegate or sub-delegate.

### 21.4 Certificates

Any certification or determination by the Lender of a rate or amount under this Deed is, in the absence of manifest error, conclusive evidence of the matters to which it relates.

### 21.5 Time deposits

Without prejudice to any right of set-off any Secured Party may have under any other agreement with any Obligor or otherwise, if any time deposit matures on any account any Obligor has with any Secured Party within the Security Period when:

- 21.5.1 any Security created by this Deed has become enforceable; and
- 21.5.2 no Secured Liability is due and payable,

that time deposit will automatically be renewed for any further maturity which that Secured Party considers appropriate.

### 22 RELEASE

At the end of the Security Period, the Lender must, at the request and cost of the Obligors, take whatever action is necessary to release its Security Assets from any Security created by this Deed.

### 23 SET-OFF

The Lender may set-off any matured obligation due from any Obligor under this Deed against any matured obligation owed by the Lender to any Obligor, regardless of the place of payment, booking branch or currency of either obligation. If the obligations are in different currencies, the Lender may convert either obligation at a market rate of exchange in its usual course of business for the purpose of the set-off.

### 24 OBLIGORS' AGENT

24.1 Each Obligor (other than the Obligors' Agent) by its execution of this Deed or an Accession Deed irrevocably appoints the Obligors' Agent (acting through one or more authorised signatories) to act on its behalf as its agent in relation to this Deed and irrevocably authorises:

- 24.1.1 the Obligors' Agent on its behalf to give all notices and instructions, to make such agreements and to effect the relevant amendments, supplements and variations capable of being given, made or effected by any Obligor (including any Supplemental Debenture and Accession Deed) notwithstanding that they may affect the Obligor, without further reference to or the consent of that Obligor; and
- 24.1.2 the Lender to give any notice, demand or other communication to that Obligor pursuant to this Deed to the Obligors' Agent,

and in each case the Obligor shall be bound as though the Obligor itself had given the notices and instructions or executed or made the agreements or effected the amendments, supplements or variations, or received the relevant notice, demand or other communication.

### 25 NOTICES

### 25.1 Communications in writing

Any communication to be made under or in connection with this Deed shall be made in writing and, unless otherwise stated, by letter.

### 25.2 Addresses

The address (and the department or officer, if any, for whose attention the communication is to be made) of each Party for any communication or document to be made or delivered under or in connection with this Deed is:

25.2.1 in the case of the Obligors:

Address: Larch House, Parklands Busines Park, Denmead, Hampshire PO7 6XP;

Attention: Dan Richards; and

25.2.2 in the case of the Lender:

Address: Harbour House, 60 Purewell, Christchurch, Dorset, BH23 1ES

Attention: Tom Klein,

or any substitute address, department or officer as one Party may notify to the other Party by not less than five Business Days' notice.

### 25.3 Delivery

- 25.3.1 Any communication or document made or delivered by one person to another under or in connection with this Deed will only be effective when it has been left at the relevant address or five Business Days after being deposited in the post (postage prepaid) in an envelope addressed to the relevant person at that address, and, if a particular department or officer is specified as part of its address details provided under Clause 25.2 (Addresses), if addressed to that department or officer.
- 25.3.2 Any communication or document to be made or delivered to the Lender will be effective only when actually received by the Lender and then only if it is expressly marked for the attention of the department or officer identified with the Lender's details provided under Clause 25.2 (Addresses) (or any substitute department or officer as the Lender shall specify for this purpose).

25.3.3 Any communication or document which becomes effective in accordance with Clauses 25.3.1 and 25.3.2 above, after 5:00 p.m. in the place of receipt shall be deemed only to become effective on the following day.

### 25.4 English language

Any notice given under or in connection with this Deed must be in English.

### 26 PARTIAL INVALIDITY

- 26.1 If, at any time, any provision of this Deed is or becomes illegal, invalid or unenforceable in any respect under any law of any jurisdiction, neither the legality, validity or enforceability of the remaining provisions nor the legality, validity or enforceability of such provision under the law of any other jurisdiction will in any way be affected or impaired.
- 26.2 If any part of the Security created or expressed to be created in favour of the Lender pursuant to this Deed is invalid, unenforceable or ineffective for any reason, that shall not affect or impair any other part of Security created or expressed to be created in favour of the Lender pursuant to this Deed.

### 27 AMENDMENTS

No amendment of this Deed shall be effective unless it is in writing and signed by, or on behalf of, each Party (or its authorised representative).

### 28 REMEDIES AND WAIVERS

No failure to exercise, nor delay in exercising, on the part of the Lender, any right or remedy under this Deed shall operate as a waiver of any such right or remedy or constitute an election to affirm this Deed. No election to affirm this Deed on the part of the Lender shall be effective unless it is in writing. No single or partial exercise of any right or remedy shall prevent any further or other exercise of that right or remedy or the exercise of any other right or remedy. The rights and remedies provided in this Deed are cumulative and not exclusive of any rights or remedies provided by law.

### 29 COUNTERPARTS

This Deed may be executed in any number of counterparts, and this has the same effect as if the signatures on the counterparts were on a single copy of this Deed.

### 30 GOVERNING LAW

This Deed and any non-contractual obligations arising out of or in connection with it are governed by English law.

### 31 JURISDICTION

- 31.1 The courts of England have exclusive jurisdiction to settle any dispute arising out of or in connection with this Deed (including a dispute regarding the existence, validity or termination of this Deed or any non-contractual obligation arising out of or in connection with this Deed) (a "Dispute").
- 31.2 The Parties agree that the courts of England are the most appropriate and convenient courts to settle Disputes and accordingly no Party will argue to the contrary.

31.3 Notwithstanding paragraph 31.1 above, no Secured Party shall be prevented from taking proceedings relating to a Dispute in any other courts with jurisdiction. To the extent allowed by law, the Secured Parties may take concurrent proceedings in any number of jurisdictions.

**THIS DEED** has been signed on behalf of the Lender and **EXECUTED AS A DEED** by each of the Original Obligors and is delivered by them on the date specified at the beginning of this Deed.

# SCHEDULE 1 THE ORIGINAL OBLIGORS

Company Name	Company Number	Registered Address	Jurisdiction	of
	OWNERS AND COLOR OF THE COLOR O		Incorporation	
Just Develop It Limited	06469172	Larch House	England and Wales	
	untrace a consumer can be	Parklands Business Park		
		Denmead		
	AND THE SECOND	Hampshire		
	AND THE PROPERTY OF THE PROPER	PO7 6XP		
Onyx Money Limited	11807407	Larch House	England and Wales	
		Parklands Business Park		
		Denmead		1041
		Hampshire		
		PO7 6XP		
JDI Property Holdings Limited	10368079	Larch House	England and Wales	.00
		Parklands Business Park		·
		Denmead		***************************************
		Hampshire		***************************************
		PO7 6XP		PO ADDRESS OF POSSESSES

Company Name	Company Number	Registered Address	Jurisdiction
			<b>£</b>
JDI Property (Overseas) Limited	11937078	Larch House	England and Wales
		Parklands Business Park	m6eammr4erae
		Denmead	***************************************
		Hampshire	
		PO7 6XP	
Onyx Development Finance Limited	11642215	Larch House	England and Wales
		Parklands Business Park	TOTAL SALES AND
		Denmead	
		Hampshire	
		PO7 6XP	
Onyx Asset Finance Limited	11872340	Larch House	England and Wales
		Parklands Business Park	NETTO E MANIMANDA SACIA SACIA
		Denmead	
		Hampshire	
		PO7 6XP	nacional de executor de la constanta de la cons
Onyx Money (Overseas) Limited	12006968	Larch House	England and Wales
		Parklands Business Park	
		Denmead	
		Hampshire	
		PO7 6XP	
Navigo Oppositiva and a second	E	A Paramoto Paramoto Constituto A Constituto	TO THE PROPERTY AND CONTRACTOR OF THE PROPERTY AND CONTRACTOR

Company Name	Company Number	Registered Address	Jurisdiction of Incorporation	Manage Company of the
Skylark Golf & Country Club Limited	08614534	Larch House	England and Wales	1
		Parklands Business Park		
		Denmead		
		Hampshire		
		PO7 6XP		
Primadore Limited	10046220	Larch House	England and Wales	
		Parklands Business Park		
		Denmead		
		Waterlooville		
		Hampshire		
		PO7 6XP		HEADONNE HOUSE

## SCHEDULE 2 SPECIFIED ASSETS

## REAL PROPERTY

Obligor	Address	He Number
JDI Property Holdings Limited	23 Arbour Court, Whiteley, PO15 7FG	HP624681
JDI Property Holdings Limited	30 Arbour Court, Whiteley, PO15 7FG	HP624643
JDI Property Holdings Limited	35 Arbour Court, Whiteley, PO15 7FG	HP623819
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 34, 42, Arundel Street, Portsmouth, Hampshire, PO1 1NL	PM31296
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 35, 42, Arundel Street, Portsmouth, Hampshire, PO1 1NL.	PM31296
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 36, 42, Arundel Street, Portsmouth, Hampshire, PO1 1NL	PM31296
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 37, 42, Arundel Street, Portsmouth, Hampshire, PO1 1NL	PM31296
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 38, 42, Arundel Street, Portsmouth, Hampshire. PO1 1NL	PM31296
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 39, 42, Arundel Street, Portsmouth, Hampshire PO1 1NL	PM31296
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 40, 42, Arundel Street, Portsmouth, Hampshire PO1 1NL	PM31296
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 41, 42, Arundel Street, Portsmouth, Hampshire PO1 1NL	PM31296
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 42, 42, Arundel Street, Portsmouth, Hampshire PO1 1NL	PM31296
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 1, Aurora House, 314 London Road, Waterlooville	HP302054
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 10, Aurora House, 314 London Road, Waterlooville	HP302054

JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 5, Brent Court, Winchester Rd, Bishops Waltham, SO32 1PN	HP727156
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 6, Brent Court, Winchester Rd, Bishops Waltham, SO32 1PN	HP727160
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 1, Camarosa Court, 7 Bridge Road, Park Gate SO31 7GD	HP754105
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 4, Camarosa Court, 7 Bridge Road, Park Gate, SO31 7GD	HP756369
JDI Property Holdings Limited	128b Chichester Rd, Portsmouth, PO2 0AH	PM20250
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Crawford House (apt), Hambledon Road, Denmead, PO7 6NU	HP665298
JDI Property Holdings Limited	4, 148 Elm Grove, Southsea, PO5 1LR	HP290613
JDI Property Holdings Limited	10 Number One Gunwharf Quays, PO1 3FR	PM19827
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 14, No 1 Gunwharf Quays, Portsmouth	PM19832
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Appartment 15, No 1 Gunwharf Quays, Portsmouth, PO1 3FR	PM20438
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Appartment 74, No 1 Gunwharf Quays, Portsmouth, PO1 3FR	PM23482
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Appartment 85, No 1 Gunwharf Quays, Portsmouth, PO1 3FR	PM23483
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Apartment 88, No 1 Gunwharf Quays, PO1 3FR	PM20655
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Appartment 90, No 1 Gunwharf Quays, Portsmouth, PO1 3FR	PM23492
JDI Property Holdings Limited	1 Harman Place, 42 Granada Road, Southsea, PO4 0RJ 1	PM31382
JDI Property Holdings Limited	2 Harman Place, 42 Granada Road, Southsea, PO4 0RJ 1	PM31382
JDI Property Holdings Limited	3 Harman Place, 42 Granada Road, Southsea, PO4 0RJ 1	PM31382

JDI Property Holdings Limited Flat 1, 226 Havant Road, Drayton, PO6 1PA JDI Property Holdings Limited Flat 3, 226 Havant Road, Drayton, PO6 1PA JDI Property Holdings Limited Flat 4, 226 Havant Road, Drayton, PO6 1PA JDI Property Holdings Limited Flat 5, 226 Havant Road, Drayton, PO6 1PA JDI Property Holdings Limited Flat 6, 226 Havant Road, Drayton, PO6 1PA JDI Property Holdings Limited 71a Kingston Road, Portsmouth, PO2 7DX JDI Property Holdings Limited 71b Kingston Road, Portsmouth, PO2 7DX JDI Property Holdings Limited 71b Kingswood Court, Kingswood Close, White JDI Property Holdings Limited 3 Kingswood Place, Knowle, Fareham, PO7 JDI Property Holdings Limited Flat 1 Lower Ashley Road, New Milton, BH26		HP21154
Flat 2, 226 Havant R Flat 3, 226 Havant R Flat 4, 226 Havant R Flat 5, 226 Havant R Flat 6, 226 Havant R 33 Hoddinott Road, Flat 6, 226 Havant R 33 Hoddinott Road, Flat 6, 226 Havant R 48 Kingswood Court, I 48 Kingswood Place, Flat 1 Lower Ashley		
Flat 3, 226 Havant R Flat 4, 226 Havant R Flat 5, 226 Havant R Flat 6, 226 Havant R 33 Hoddinott Road, E 71a Kingston Road, 71b Kingston Road, 71b Kingston Road, 8 Kingswood Place, 1 Elat 1 Lower Ashley		HP21154
Flat 4, 226 Havant R Flat 5, 226 Havant R Flat 6, 226 Havant R 33 Hoddinott Road, E 71a Kingston Road, 71b Kingston Road, 8 Kingswood Court, I Flat 1 Lower Ashley		HP21154
Flat 5, 226 Havant R Flat 6, 226 Havant R 33 Hoddinott Road, F 71a Kingston Road, 71b Kingston Road, 3 Kingswood Court, 1 8 Kingswood Place Flat 1 Lower Ashley		HP21154
Flat 6, 226 Havant R 33 Hoddinott Road, F 71a Kingston Road, 71b Kingston Road, 3 Kingswood Court, I 48 Kingswood Place		HP21154
33 Hoddinott Road, E 71a Kingston Road, 71b Kingston Road, 3 Kingswood Court, I 48 Kingswood Place		HP21154
71a Kingston Road, 71b Kingston Road, 3 Kingswood Court, I 48 Kingswood Place	astleigh, SO50 5SN	HP672400
71b Kingston Road, 3 Kingswood Court, I 48 Kingswood Place	Portsmouth, PO2 7DX	PM24073
3 Kingswood Court, I 48 Kingswood Place Flat 1 Lower Ashley	Portsmouth, PO2 7DX	PM24073
48 Kingswood Place, Flat 1 Lower Ashley F	Kingswood Close, Whiteley, PO15 7GD	HP632491
Flat 1 Lower Ashley	Knowle, Fareham, PO17 5FQ	HP639311
	Road, New Milton, BH25 5AD	HP268334
JDI Property Holdings Limited Flat 2 Lower Ashley Road	Road, New Milton, BH25 5AD	HP268334
JDI Property Holdings Limited Flat 3 Lower Ashley Road	Road, New Milton, BH25 5AD	HP268334
JDI Property Holdings Limited Flat 4 Lower Ashley Road	Road, New Milton, BH25 5AD	HP268334
JDI Property Holdings Limited Flat 5 Lower Ashley Road	Road, New Milton, BH25 5AD	HP268334

JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 6 Lower Ashley Road, New Milton, BH25 5AD	HP268334
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 1, Maple Brooke Court, Waterlooville, PO7 7NS	SH32207
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 10, Maple Brooke Court, Waterlooville, PO7 7NS	SH32207
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 11, Maple Brooke Court, Waterlooville, PO7 7NS	SH32207
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 12, Maple Brooke Court, Waterlooville, PO7 7NS	SH32207
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 14, Maple Brooke Court, Waterlooville, PO7 7NS	SH32207
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 15, Maple Brooke Court, Waterlooville, PO7 7NS	SH32207
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 2, Maple Brooke Court, Waterlooville, PO7 7NS	SH32207
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 3, Maple Brooke Court, Waterlooville, PO7 7NS	SH32207
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 4, Maple Brooke Court, Waterlooville, PO7 7NS	SH32207
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 5, Maple Brooke Court, Waterlooville, PO7 7NS	SH32207
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 6, Maple Brooke Court, Waterlooville, PO7 7NS	SH32207
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 7, Maple Brooke Court, Waterlooville, PO7 7NS	SH32207
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 8, Maple Brooke Court, Waterlooville, PO7 7NS	SH32207
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 9, Maple Brooke Court, Waterlooville, PO7 7NS	SH32207
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 1 Mulberry Mews - 64 Botley Rd, Park Gate, Southampton, SO31 1AZ	HP310258 & &
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 10 Mulberry Mews - 64 Botley Rd, Park Gate, Southampton, SO31 1AZ	HP310258 &
		METANCE AND CONTRACTOR OF CONT

	<b>්</b>	<b>ઝ</b>	જ .	~	∾ .	<b>ల</b>	ಳ :	න් :				And the second s
HP762651	HP310258 HP762651	HP539269	HP539269	HP539269	HP539269							
	Flat 2 Mulberry Mews - 64 Botley Rd, Park Gate, Southampton, SO31 1AZ	Flat 3 Mulberry Mews - 64 Botley Rd, Park Gate, Scuthampton, SO31 1AZ	Flat 4 Mulberry Mews - 64 Botley Rd, Park Gate, Southampton, SO31 1AZ	Flat 5 Mulberry Mews - 64 Botley Rd, Park Gate, Southampton, SO31 1AZ	Flat 6 Mulberry Mews - 64 Botley Rd, Park Gate, Southampton, SO31 1AZ	Flat 7 Mulberry Mews - 64 Botley Rd, Park Gate, Southampton, SO31 1AZ	Flat 8 Mulberry Mews - 64 Botley Rd, Park Gate, Southampton, SO31 1AZ	Flat 9 Mulberry Mews - 64 Botley Rd, Park Gate, Southampton, SO31 1AZ	Flat 1, 19 High Street, Gosport, PO12 1DR	Flat 2, 19 High Street, Gosport, PO12 1DR	Flat 3, 19 High Street, Gosport, PO12 1DR	Flat 4, 19 High Street, Gosport, PO12 1DR
	JDI Property Holdings Limited	JDI Property Holdings Limited	JDI Property Holdings Limited	JDI Property Holdings Limited	JDI Property Holdings Limited							

JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 5, 19 High Street, Gosport, PO12 1DR	HP539269
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 6, 207 Segensworth Road, Fareham, PO15 5EL	HP539269
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 1 Silvester House, Silvester Road, Waterlooville, PO8 8TD	SH35288
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 10 Silvester House, Silvester Road, Waterlooville, PO8 8TD	SH35288
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 11 Silvester House, Silvester Road, Waterlooville, PO8 8TD	SH35288
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 12 Silvester House, Silvester Road, Waterlooville, PO8 8TD	SH35288
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 14 Silvester House, Silvester Road, Waterlooville, PO8 8TD	SH35288
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 15 Silvester House, Silvester Road, Waterlooville, PO8 8TD	SH35288
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 16 Silvester House, Silvester Road, Waterlooville, PO8 8TD	SH35288
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 17 Silvester House, Silvester Road, Waterlooville, PO8 8TD	SH35288
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 2 Silvester House, Silvester Road, Waterlooville, PO8 8TD	SH35288
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 3 Silvester House, Silvester Road, Waterlooville, PO8 8TD	SH35288
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 4 Silvester House, Silvester Road, Waterlooville, PO8 8TD	SH35288
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 5 Silvester House, Silvester Road, Waterlooville, PO8 8TD	SH35288
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 6 Silvester House, Silvester Road, Waterlooville, PO8 8TD	SH35288
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 7 Silvester House, Silvester Road, Waterlooville, PO8 8TD	SH35288
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 8 Silvester House, Silvester Road, Waterlooville, PO8 8TD	SH35288

JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 9 Silvester House, Silvester Road, Waterlooville, PO8 8TD	SH35288
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 1 Skyfall, Skyfall, 39 Brook Lane, Warsash, SO31 9FF	HP724071
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 2 Skyfall, Skyfall, 39 Brook Lane, Warsash, SO31 9FF	HP724071
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 3 Skyfall, Skyfall, 39 Brook Lane, Warsash, SO31 9FF	HP724071
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 4 Skyfall, Skyfall, 39 Brook Lane, Warsash, SO31 9FF	HP724071
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 2, 26 Summerhill Rd, Waterlooville, PO8 8XE	HP476081
JDI Property Holdings Limited	116-118 Clarendon Road, Southsea, PO4 0SE	HP161699
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 1, Victoria Mews, Southsea, PO5 2BZ	PM13892
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 2, Victoria Mews, Southsea, PO5 2BZ	PM13892
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 3, Victoria Mews, Southsea, PO5 2BZ	PM13892
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 4, Victoria Mews, Southsea, PO5 2BZ	PM13892
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 5, Victoria Mews, Southsea, PO5 2BZ	PM13892
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 6, Victoria Mews, Southsea, PO5 2BZ	PM13892
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 7, Victoria Mews, Southsea, PO5 2BZ	PM13892
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 8, Victoria Mews, Southsea, PO5 2BZ	PM13892
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat A, 82 Victoria Road North, Southsea, PO5 1QA	HP350061
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat B, 82 Victoria Road North, Southsea, PO5 1QA	HP350061

JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat C, 82 Victoria Road North, Southsea, PO5 1QA	HP350061
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat D, 82 Victoria Road North, Southsea, PO5 1QA	HP350061
JDI Property Holdings Limited	248a White Hart Lane, Portchester, PO16 9AR	HP808799
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 1, White Lodge, Bridge Road, Bursledon, SO31 8AL	HP706635/HP706640/ HP70664/HP70663/H P706646/HP735109/H P735361
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 2, White Lodge, Bridge Road, Bursledon, SO31 8AL	HP706635/HP706640/ HP70664/HP70663/H P706646/HP735109/H P735361
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 3, White Lodge, Bridge Road, Bursledon, SO31 8AL	HP706635/HP706640/ HP70664/HP70663/H P706646/HP735109/H P735361
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 4, White Lodge, Bridge Road, Bursledon, SO31 8AL	HP706635/HP706640/ HP70664/HP70663/H P706646/HP735109/H P735361
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 5, White Lodge, Bridge Road, Bursledon, SO31 8AL	HP706635/HP706640/ HP70664/HP70663/H P706646/HP735109/H P735361
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 6, White Lodge, Bridge Road, Bursledon, SO31 8AL	HP706635/HP706640/ HP70664/HP70663/H P706646/HP735109/H

		P735361
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 7, White Lodge, Bridge Road, Bursledon, SO31 8AL	HP706635/HP706640/ HP70664/HP70663/H P706646/HP735109/H P735361
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Flat 8, White Lodge, Bridge Road, Bursledon, SO31 8AL	HP706635/HP706640/ HP70664/HP70663/H P706646/HP735109/H P735361
JDI Property Holdings Limited	26b Whitwell Rd, Southsea, PO4 0QE	HP549906
JDI Property Holdings Limited	39 Wimbledon Park Road, Southsea, PO5 2QS	HP381963
JDI Property Holdings Limited	2 Acanthus Court, Whiteley, Fareham, PO15 7DB	HP626546
JDI Property Holdings Limited	70a Arctic Rd, Cowes, PO31 7PF	IW50201
JDI Property Holdings Limited	70b Arctic Rd, Cowes, PO31 7PF	IW50201
JDI Property Holdings Limited	70c Arctic, Cowes, PO31 7PF	IW50201
JDI Property Holdings Limited	70d Arctic Rd, Cowes, PO31 7PF	IW50201
JDI Property Holdings Limited	71 Arctic Rd, Cowes, PO31 7PF	IW50201
JDI Property Holdings Limited	71a Arctic Road, Cowes, PO31 7PF	IW50201
JDI Property Holdings Limited	71b Arctic Road, Cowes, PO31 7PF	IW50201
JDI Property Holdings Limited	23 Austen Gardens, Whiteley, Fareham, PO15 7HW	HP520474

JDI Property Holdings Limited	24 Bazeley Road, Waterlooville, PO7 3BS	HP829901
JDI Property Holdings Limited	26 Bazeley Road, Waterlooville, PO7 3BS	HP829905
JDI Property Holdings Limited	33 Bazeley Road, Waterlooville, PO7 3BS	HP840341
JDI Property Holdings Limited	37 Bazeley Road, Waterlooville, PO7 3BS	HP839609
JDI Property Holdings Limited	14 Bentley Close, Horndean, Waterlooville PO8 9HH	HP411557
JDI Property Holdings Limited	1 Bluebell Corner, Mayles Lane, Fareham PO17 5QF	HP817285
JDI Property Holdings Limited	2 Bluebell Corner, Mayles Lane, Fareham PO17 5QF	HP817285
JDI Property Holdings Limited	3 Bluebell Corner, Mayles Lane, Fareham PO17 5QF	HP817285
JDI Property Holdings Limited	76 Buckland Close, Waterlooville, Hampshire, PO7 6EE	HP16742
JDI Property Holdings Limited	7 Cannop Villas, Coleford, GL16 7EH	GR191373
JDI Property Holdings Limited	3 Chalk Down, The Causeway, Petersfield, Hampshire, GU31 4FW	SH48968
JDI Property Holdings Limited	42 Cleveland Road, Portsmouth, PO5 1SG	HP105840
JDI Property Holdings Limited	103 Compton Road, Portsmouth, PO2 0SP	PM19174
JDI Property Holdings Limited	18 Compton Road, portsmouth, PO2 0SS	PM22420
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Coombe Farm Avenue, Fareham, Hampshire, PO16 0TS	HP845950
JDI Property Holdings Limited	292 Copnor Road, Portsmouth, PO3 5DD	HP514645
JDI Property Holdings Limited	1 Dean Drive, Waterlooville, Hampshire, PO7 3BT	HP843775
ONE MANAGEMENT PROPERTY AND A STATE OF THE S		поворошний при

HP532809	A HP815894	HP777900	PM4256	HP649327	HP836613	SH43555	SH53662	SH53661	SH53659	HP316465	HP122969	HP837500	HP837497	HP836507		HP837552
	1 Fareham Park Road, Gosport, Hampshire, PO15 6LA	11 Fareham Park Road, Fareham, PO15 6LA	97 First Avenue, Farlington, PO6 1JW	3 Geranium Gardens, Denmead, PO7 6FN	24 Hamble Rise, Swanmore, SO32 2FS	48a Hart Plain Avenue, Cowplain, PO8 8RX	Harvest Drive 4, Petersfield, GU31 4FT	Harvest Drive 6, Petersfield, GU31 4FT	Harvest Drive 8, Petersfield, GU31 4FT	118 Havant Road, Portsmouth, PO2 0BP	20b Herbert Road, Southsea, PO4 0QA	128 Highlands Road, Fareham, PO15 6JL	130 Highlands Road, Fareham, PO15 6JL	132 Highlands Road, Fareham, PO15 6JL	13/ Highlands Boad Earsham DO16 8 II	
JDI Property Holdings Limited 4 Drysdale Mews, marine Gate, Southsea, PO4 9XX	JDI Property Holdings Limited	JDI Property Holdings Limited	JDI Property Holdings Limited 9	JDI Property Holdings Limited	JDI Property Holdings Limited	JDI Property Holdings Limited 4	JDI Property Holdings Limited	JDI Property Holdings Limited	JDI Property Holdings Limited	JDI Property Holdings Limited	JDI Property Holdings Limited	JDI Property Holdings Limited	JDI Property Holdings Limited	JDI Property Holdings Limited		

JDI Property Holdings Limited	1 Hollands Close, Portchester, PO6 4FE	PM33604
JDI Property Holdings Limited	10 Hollands Close, Portchester, PO6 4FE	PM33611
JDI Property Holdings Limited	2 Hollands Close, Portchester, PO6 4FE	PM33605
JDI Property Holdings Limited	3 Hollands Close, Portchester, PO6 4FE	PM33606
JDI Property Holdings Limited	4 Hollands Close, Portchester, PO6 4FE	PM33607
JDI Property Holdings Limited	7 Hollands Close, Portchester, PO6 4FE	PM33608
JDI Property Holdings Limited	8 Hollands Close, Portchester, PO6 4FE	PM33609
JDI Property Holdings Limited	9 Hollands Close, Portchester, PO6 4FE	PM33610
JDI Property Holdings Limited	8 Holywell Close, Swanmore, SO32 2FT	HP836886
JDI Property Holdings Limited	50 Inhurst Road, Portsmouth, PO2 0QL	HP136799
JDI Property Holdings Limited	13 Jasmond Road, Portsmouth, PO6 2SY	PM1080
JDI Property Holdings Limited	21 Jerome Street, Whiteley, PO15 7NJ	HP696746
JDI Property Holdings Limited	45 Lidiard Gardens, Southsea, PO4 9LE	HP270714
JDI Property Holdings Limited	14 Lincoln Road, Portsmouth, PO1 5BG	PM29586
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Little Oaks, Winchester Road, Southampton, SO30 2BX	HP820367
JDI Property Holdings Limited	2 Lobelia Court, Jasmine Grove, Waterlooville, PO7 8BW	SH8017
JDI Property Holdings Limited	49 Locksway, Southsea, PO4 8JW	HP192841

JDI Property Holdings Limited	67 Lovage Rd, Whiteley, Fareham, PO15 7NE	HP563655
JDI Property Holdings Limited	2A Lower Ashley Road, New Milton, BH25 5AD	HP268334
JDI Property Holdings Limited	2B Lower Ashley Road, New Milton, BH25 5AD	HP268334
JDI Property Holdings Limited	33 Lower Church Road, Fareham, PO14 4PW	HP730653/HP51452
JDI Property Holdings Limited	33A Lower Church Road, Fareham, PO14 4PW	HP730653/HP51452
JDI Property Holdings Limited	16 Lower Derby Road, Portsmouth, PO2 8EX	HP133762
JDI Property Holdings Limited	118 Lyndhurst Road, Portsmouth, PO2 0LA	HP193020
JDI Property Holdings Limited	42 Mafeking Road, Southsea, PO4 9BE	PM28304
JDI Property Holdings Limited	95 Magdalen Road, Portsmouth, PO2 9HT	PM18821
JDI Property Holdings Limited	2 Marrelsmoor Avenue, Waterlooville, PO7 3BW	HP834446
JDI Property Holdings Limited	110 Mayfield Road, Portsmouth, PO2 0RL	HP424529
JDI Property Holdings Limited	4 Mayhall Road, Portsmouth, PO3 5AU	HP280722
JDI Property Holdings Limited	93 Milton Road, Portsmouth, PO3 6AL	PM34733
JDI Property Holdings Limited	182 Moorings Way, Portsmouth, PO4 8YN	HP81873
JDI Property Holdings Limited	1 North Park Terrace, Knowle, Fareham, Hants, PO17 5LJ	HP798519
JDI Property Holdings Limited	2 North Park Terrace, Knowle, Fareham, Hants, PO17 5LJ	HP798519
JDI Property Holdings Limited	3 North Park Terrace, Knowle, Fareham, Hants, PO17 5LJ	HP798519

JDI Property Holdings Limited	4 North Park Terrace, Knowle, Fareham, Hants, PO17 5LJ	HP798519
JDI Property Holdings Limited	18 Noyce Court, West End, Southampton, SO30 3HY	HP830256
JDI Property Holdings Limited	31 Noyce Court , West End, Southampton, SO30 3HY	HP830238
JDI Property Holdings Limited	37 Noyce Court, West End, Southampton, SO30 3HY	HP830261
JDI Property Holdings Limited	17 Old River, Denmead, PO7 6UX	HP351132
JDI Property Holdings Limited	11 Painters Crescent, Waterlooville, PO7 3BZ	HP839607
JDI Property Holdings Limited	21 Painters Crescent, Waterlooville, PO7 3BZ	HP834446
JDI Property Holdings Limited	7 Painters Crescent, Waterlooville, PO7 3BZ	HP840340
JDI Property Holdings Limited	32 Pakenham Road, Waterlooville, PO7 3BY	HP832469
JDI Property Holdings Limited	34 Pakenham Road, Waterlooville, PO7 3BY	HP832493
JDI Property Holdings Limited	44 Pakenham Road, Waterlooville, PO7 3BY	HP832496
JDI Property Holdings Limited	34 Park Approach, Knowle, Fareham, PO17 5NR	HP621299
JDI Property Holdings Limited	130 Pelham Road, Cowes, PO31 7PF	IW50201
JDI Property Holdings Limited	132 Pelham Road, Cowes, PO31 7PF	IW50201
JDI Property Holdings Limited	134 Pelham Road, Cowes, PO31 7PF	IW50201
JDI Property Holdings Limited	136 Pelham Road, Cowes, PO31 7PF	IW50201
JDI Property Holdings Limited	138 Pelham Road, Cowes, PO31 7PF	IW50201

JDI Property Holdings Limited	12 Pippistrelle Walk, Knowle, PO17 5BE	HP621396	
JDI Property Holdings Limited	8 Plumpton Gardens, Portsmouth, PO3 5TZ	HP366888	
JDI Property Holdings Limited	251 Powerscourt Road, Portsmouth, PO2 7JJ	PM12472	
JDI Property Holdings Limited	1 Progress Close, Walberton, Arundel, BN18 0GD	WSX417042, WSX417041, WSX417976 WSX417039	and
JDI Property Holdings Limited	2 Progress Close, Walberton, Arundel, BN18 0GD	WSX417042, WSX417041, WSX417976 WSX417039	and
JDI Property Holdings Limited	3 Progress Close, Walberton, Arundel, BN18 0GD	WSX417042, WSX417041, WSX417976 WSX417039	and
JDI Property Holdings Limited	4 Progress Close, Walberton, Arundel, BN18 0GD	WSX417042, WSX417041, WSX417976 WSX417039	pue
JDI Property Holdings Limited	1 Salvadori Gardens, Westhampnett, Chichester, West Sussex, PO18 0GR	WSX417762	
JDI Property Holdings Limited	4 Salvadori Gardens, Westhampnett, Chichester, West Sussex, PO18 0GR	WSX417763	
JDI Property Holdings Limited	5 Salvadori Gardens, Westhampnett, Chichester, West Sussex, PO18 0GR	WSX417760	And the same and t
JDI Property Holdings Limited	18 Seagrove Road, Southsea, PO2 8AZ	HP286399	

JDI Property Holdings Limited	39 Serpentine Road, PO7 5EE	HP384526
JDI Property Holdings Limited	12 Shepherd Way, Havant, PO9 4EF	SH35063
JDI Property Holdings Limited	65 St Marys Road, Portsmouth, PO3 6AB	PM10516
JDI Property Holdings Limited	163 Tangier Road, Portsmouth, PO3 6PG	HP324196
JDI Property Holdings Limited	26 The Avenue, Fareham, PO14 1NS	HP138305
JDI Property Holdings Limited	20 Towpath Mead, Portsmouth, PO4 8LA	PM17651
JDI Property Holdings Limited	167 Twyford Avenue, Portsmouth, PO2 8HX	PM29707
JDI Property Holdings Limited	9 Vita Road, Portsmouth, PO2 9LP	HP404418
JDI Property Holdings Limited	40 Wadham Road, Portsmouth, PO2 9EE	PM11682
JDI Property Holdings Limited	1a Wicor Mill Lane, Portchester, PO16 9EQ	HP808799
JDI Property Holdings Limited	1b Wicor Mill Lane, Portchester, PO16 9EQ	HP808799
JDI Property Holdings Limited	3 Wildwood Close, Fareham, Hants, PO14 4GB	HP806461
JDI Property Holdings Limited	4 Wildwood Close, Fareham, Hants, PO14 4GB	HP806463
JDI Property Holdings Limited	18 Yew Tree Drive, Cowplain, PO8 8AJ	SH39943
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Unit 1 Relay Road, Waterlooville, PO7 7XA	HP791945
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Crawford House, Hambledon Road, Denmead, PO7 6NU	HP665298
JDI Property Holdings Limited	185 Eastney Road	SH54680

JDI Property Holdings Limited	Primayer House, Parklands Business Park, Forest Road, Denmead, PO7 6XP	HP631204
JDI Property Holdings Limited	71 Kingston Road, Portsmouth, PO2 7DX	PM24073
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Mulberry Mews - 64 Botley Rd, Park Gate, Southampton, SO31 1AZ	HP310258 & HP762651
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Victoria Mews (Mast) Victoria Mews, Southsea, PO5 2BZ	PM13892
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Skylark, Skylark Meadows, Whiteley, Fareham, Hampshire, PO15 6TJ	HP552137
JDI Property Holdings Limited	16-18 Barnes Wallis Road, Segensowrth, PO15 5TT	HP791945
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Serviced Offices, 16-18 Barnes Wallis Road, Segensowrth, PO15 5TT	HP791945
JDI Property Holdings Limited	St Andrews House, 4400 Parkway, Whiteley, PO15 7FJ	HP632685
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Syncline House, 5a Little Park Farm Road, Segensworth, PO15 5SJ	HP609728
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Elan House, 5a Little Park Farm Road, Segensworth, PO15 5SJ	HP609728
JDI Property Holdings Limited	314 London Road, Waterlooville, PO7 7DU	HP302054
JDI Property Holdings Limited	316 London Road, Waterlooville, PO7 7DU	HP302054
JDI Property Holdings Limited	318a London Road, Waterlooville, PO7 7DU	HP302054
JDI Property Holdings Limited	318b London Road, Waterlooville, PO7 7DU	HP302054
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Unit I OYO Business Unit, Fitzherbert Rd, PO6 1RN	PM22510
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Unit H OYO Business Unit, Fitzherbert Rd, PO6 1RN	PM22538
JDI Property Holdings Limited	A2, Segensworth Business Centre, Segensworth Road, Fareham, Hampshire, PO15 5RQ	HP701568

JDI Property Holdings Limited	4 North Park Terrace, Knowle, Fareham, Hants, PO17 5LJ	HP798519
JDI Property Holdings Limited	18 Noyce Court , West End, Southampton, SO30 3HY	HP830256
JDI Property Holdings Limited	31 Noyce Court , West End, Southampton, SO30 3HY	HP830238
JDI Property Holdings Limited	37 Noyce Court , West End, Southampton, SO30 3HY	HP830261
JDI Property Holdings Limited	17 Old River, Denmead, PO7 6UX	HP351132
JDI Property Holdings Limited	11 Painters Crescent, Waterlooville, PO7 3BZ	HP839607
JDI Property Holdings Limited	21 Painters Crescent, Waterlooville, PO7 3BZ	HP834446
JDI Property Holdings Limited	7 Painters Crescent, Waterlooville, PO7 3BZ	HP840340
JDI Property Holdings Limited	32 Pakenham Road, Waterlooville, PO7 3BY	HP832469
JDI Property Holdings Limited	34 Pakenham Road, Waterlooville, PO7 3BY	HP832493
JDI Property Holdings Limited	44 Pakenham Road, Waterlooville, PO7 3BY	HP832496
JDI Property Holdings Limited	34 Park Approach, Knowle, Fareham, PO17 5NR	HP621299
JDI Property Holdings Limited	130 Pelham Road, Cowes, PO31 7PF	IW50201
JDI Property Holdings Limited	132 Pelham Road, Cowes, PO31 7PF	IW50201
JDI Property Holdings Limited	134 Pelham Road, Cowes, PO31 7PF	IW50201
JDI Property Holdings Limited	136 Pelham Road, Cowes, PO31 7PF	IW50201
JDI Property Holdings Limited	138 Pelham Road, Cowes, PO31 7PF	IW50201

JDI Property Holdings Limited	12 Pippistrelle Walk, Knowle, PO17 5BE	HP621396	
JDI Property Holdings Limited	8 Plumpton Gardens, Portsmouth, PO3 5TZ	HP366888	
JDI Property Holdings Limited	251 Powerscourt Road, Portsmouth, PO2 7JJ	PM12472	
JDI Property Holdings Limited	1 Progress Close, Walberton, Arundel, BN18 0GD	WSX417042, WSX417041, WSX417976 WSX417039	and
JDI Property Holdings Limited	2 Progress Close, Walberton, Arundel, BN18 0GD	WSX417042, WSX417041, WSX417976 WSX417039	pue
JDI Property Holdings Limited	3 Progress Close, Walberton, Arundel, BN18 0GD	WSX417042, WSX417041, WSX417976 WSX417039	and
JDI Property Holdings Limited	4 Progress Close, Walberton, Arundel, BN18 0GD	WSX417042, WSX417041, WSX417976 WSX417039	pug
JDI Property Holdings Limited	1 Salvadori Gardens, Westhampnett, Chichester, West Sussex, PO18 0GR	WSX417762	
JDI Property Holdings Limited	4 Salvadori Gardens, Westhampnett, Chichester, West Sussex, PO18 0GR	WSX417763	
JDI Property Holdings Limited	5 Salvadori Gardens, Westhampnett, Chichester, West Sussex, PO18 0GR	WSX417760	
JDI Property Holdings Limited	18 Seagrove Road, Southsea, PO2 8AZ	HP286399	U.S. COLORD TO SERVICE AND SER

JDI Property Holdings Limited	39 Serpentine Road, PO7 5EE	HP384526
JDI Property Holdings Limited	12 Shepherd Way, Havant, PO9 4EF	SH35063
JDI Property Holdings Limited	65 St Marys Road, Portsmouth, PO3 6AB	PM10516
JDI Property Holdings Limited	163 Tangier Road, Portsmouth, PO3 6PG	HP324196
JDI Property Holdings Limited	26 The Avenue, Fareham, PO14 1NS	HP138305
JDI Property Holdings Limited	20 Towpath Mead, Portsmouth, PO4 8LA	PM17651
JDI Property Holdings Limited	167 Twyford Avenue, Portsmouth, PO2 8HX	PM29707
JDI Property Holdings Limited	9 Vita Road, Portsmouth, PO2 9LP	HP404418
JDI Property Holdings Limited	40 Wadham Road, Portsmouth, PO2 9EE	PM11682
JDI Property Holdings Limited	1a Wicor Mill Lane, Portchester, PO16 9EQ	HP808799
JDI Property Holdings Limited	1b Wicor Mill Lane, Portchester, PO16 9EQ	HP808799
JDI Property Holdings Limited	3 Wildwood Close, Fareham, Hants, PO14 4GB	HP806461
JDI Property Holdings Limited	4 Wildwood Close, Fareham, Hants, PO14 4GB	HP806463
JDI Property Holdings Limited	18 Yew Tree Drive, Cowplain, PO8 8AJ	SH39943
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Unit 1 Relay Road, Waterlooville, PO7 7XA	HP791945
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Crawford House, Hambledon Road, Denmead, PO7 6NU	HP665298
JDI Property Holdings Limited	185 Eastney Road	SH54680

JDI Property Holdings Limited	Primayer House, Parklands Business Park, Forest Road, Denmead, PO7 6XP	HP631204
JDI Property Holdings Limited	71 Kingston Road, Portsmouth, PO2 7DX	PM24073
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Mulberry Mews - 64 Botley Rd, Park Gate, Southampton, SO31 1AZ	HP310258 & A
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Victoria Mews (Mast) Victoria Mews, Southsea, PO5 2BZ	PM13892
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Skylark, Skylark Meadows, Whiteley, Fareham, Hampshire, PO15 6TJ	HP552137
JDI Property Holdings Limited	16-18 Barnes Wallis Road, Segensowrth, PO15 5TT	HP791945
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Serviced Offices, 16-18 Barnes Wallis Road, Segensowrth, PO15 5TT	HP791945
JDI Property Holdings Limited	St Andrews House, 4400 Parkway, Whiteley, PO15 7FJ	HP632685
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Syncline House, 5a Little Park Farm Road, Segensworth, PO15 5SJ	HP609728
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Elan House, 5a Little Park Farm Road, Segensworth, PO15 5SJ	HP609728
JDI Property Holdings Limited	314 London Road, Waterlooville, PO7 7DU	HP302054
JDI Property Holdings Limited	316 London Road, Waterlooville, PO7 7DU	HP302054
JDI Property Holdings Limited	318a London Road, Waterlooville, PO7 7DU	HP302054
JDI Property Holdings Limited	318b London Road, Waterlooville, PO7 7DU	HP302054
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Unit I OYO Business Unit, Fitzherbert Rd, PO6 1RN	PM22510
JDI Property Holdings Limited	Unit H OYO Business Unit, Fitzherbert Rd, PO6 1RN	PM22538
JDI Property Holdings Limited	A2, Segensworth Business Centre, Segensworth Road, Fareham, Hampshire, PO15 5RQ	HP701568

Larch House, Parklands Business Park, Denmead, Hampshire, PO7 6XP JDI Property Holdings Limited

HP746755

### INVESTMENTS

Issuer	Onyx Money Limited	JDI Property Holdings Limited	JDI Property (Overseas) Limited	Onyx Development Finance Limited	Onyx Asset Finance Limited	Onyx Money (Overseas) Limited	Skylark Golf & Country Club Limited
Description	85 A ordinary shares of £1 each	100 ordinary shares of £1 each	100 ordinary shares of £1 each	100 ordinary shares of £1 each	100 ordinary shares of £1 each	100 ordinary shares of £1 each	10,000 ordinary shares of \$0.01 each
Obligor	Just Develop It Limited	Just Develop It Limited	Just Develop It Limited	Onyx Money Limited	Onyx Money Limited	Onyx Money Limited	Just Develop It Limited

# PLANT AND MACHINERY

Intentionally left blank

### ACCOUNTS

61 DMS-49418782 - 13.0 - 12.11.2020 Intentionally left blank

INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY RIGHTS

Intentionally left blank

CONTRACTS

Intentionally left blank

DMS-49418782 - 13.0 - 12.11.2020

5

# SCHEDULE 3 FORMS OF LETTER FOR ACCOUNT BANK

# PART 1 NOTICE TO ACCOUNT BANK

To: [Account Bank]

Copy: [Lender]

[Date]

Dear Sirs,

# Composite Guarantee and Debenture dated [\*] between [Obligor] and others and [Lender] (the "Debenture")

- This letter constitutes notice to you that under the Debenture we have charged (by way of a first fixed charge) in favour of [Lender] all our rights in respect of any account, and any amount standing to the credit of any account, maintained by us with you (the "Accounts").
- We irrevocably instruct and authorise you to:
  - a) disclose to the Lender any information relating to any Account requested from you by the Lender:
  - b) comply with the terms of any written notice or instruction relating to any Account received by you from the Lender;
  - c) hold all sums standing to the credit of any Account to the order of the Lender; and
  - d) [in respect of any Account other than our account numbered [●], sort code [●]) (the "Excluded Account"),] pay or release any sum standing to the credit of any [such] Account in accordance with the written instructions of the Lender.
- We are not permitted to withdraw any amount from any Account [other than the Excluded Account] without the prior written consent of the Lender.
- [In respect of the Excluded Account, we are permitted to withdraw any amount from the Excluded Account for any purpose unless and until you receive a notice from the Lender to the contrary stating that we are no longer permitted to withdraw any amount from the Excluded Account without its consent. If and from the date on which you receive any such notice, we will not be permitted to withdraw any amount from the Excluded Account without the prior written consent of the Lender.]
- We acknowledge that you may comply with the instructions in this letter without any further permission from us.
- The instructions in this letter may not be revoked or amended without the prior written consent of the Lender.
- 7 This letter and any non-contractual obligations arising out of or in connection with it are governed by English law.
- Please confirm your agreement to the above by sending the attached acknowledgement to the Lender at [address] with a copy to us.

Yours faithfully,
(Authorised Signatory)
[Obligor]

# PART 2 ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF ACCOUNT BANK

To:	[Lender]		
Copy:	[Relevant Obligor]		
		[Date]	
Dear S	irs,		
	Com	posite Guarantee and Debenture dated [•] between [Obligor] and others and [Lender] (the "Debenture")	
1	charge	infirm receipt from [Obligor] (the "Obligor") of a notice dated [•] (the "Notice") of a upon the terms of the Debenture over all the rights of the Obligor to any amounting to the credit of any of the Obligor's accounts with us (the "Accounts").	
2	We co	nfirm that we:	
	a)	accept the instructions contained in the Notice and agree to comply with the Notice;	
	b)	have not received notice of any prior security over, or the interest of any third party in, any Account;	
	c)	have neither claimed nor exercised, nor will claim or exercise, any security interest, set-off, counter-claim or other right in respect of any Account;	
	d)	will not permit any amount to be withdrawn from any Account [other than the Excluded Account (as defined in the Notice)] without your prior written consent; and	
	e)	[will comply with any notice we may receive from the Lender in respect of the Excluded Account.]	
3	The Ac	counts maintained with us are:	
4	[Specit	y accounts and account numbers]	
5		etter and any non-contractual obligations arising out of or in connection with it are ed by English law.	
Yours f	aithfully,	•	
	ised sig	natory)	
[Accou	nt Bank]		

# SCHEDULE 4 FORMS OF LETTER FOR INSURERS

# PART 1 NOTICE TO INSURER

To: [Insurer]

Copy: [Lender]

[Date]

Dear Sirs,

# Composite Guarantee and Debenture dated [\*] between [Obligor] and others and [Lender] (the "Debenture")

- This letter constitutes notice to you that under the Debenture we have assigned absolutely, subject to a proviso for re-assignment on redemption, to [Lender] all our rights in respect of [insert details of contract of insurance including policy number] (the "Insurance").
- 2 We confirm that:
  - a) we will remain liable under the Insurance to perform all the obligations assumed by us under the Insurance; and
  - b) none of the Lender, its agents, any receiver or any other person will at any time be under any obligation or liability to you under or in respect of the Insurance (unless, and to the extent, otherwise expressly provided for in the Insurance).
- We will also remain entitled to exercise all our rights, powers and discretions under the Insurance, and you should continue to give notices and make payments under the Insurance to us (unless, and to the extent, otherwise expressly provided for in the Insurance or in any insurer letter you may have issued to the Lender in respect of the Insurance), unless and until you receive notice from the Lender to the contrary stating that the security under the Debenture has become enforceable. In this event, all the rights, powers and discretions will be exercisable by, and notices must be given and payments must be made to, the Lender or as it directs (unless, and to the extent, otherwise expressly provided for in the Insurance or in any insurer letter you may have issued to the Lender in respect of the Insurance).
- We irrevocably instruct and authorise you to disclose to the Lender any information relating to the Insurance requested from you by the Lender.
- The instructions in this letter may not be revoked or amended without the prior written consent of the Lender.
- This letter and any non-contractual obligations arising out of or in connection with it are governed by English law.
- Please acknowledge receipt of this letter by sending the attached acknowledgement to the Lender at [address] with a copy to us.

Yours faithfully,

(Authorised signatory)
[Obligor]

# PART 2 ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF INSURER

То:	[Lender	]
Сору	[Releva	nt Obligor]
		[Date]
Dear S	irs,	
	Com	posite Guarantee and Debenture dated [•] between [Obligor] and others and [Lender] (the "Debenture")
1	assignr	nfirm receipt from [Obligor] (the "Obligor") of a notice dated [•] (the "Notice") of an nent on the terms of the Debenture of all the Obligor's rights in respect of [insert of the contract of insurance] (the "Insurance").
2	We cor	firm that we:
	a)	accept the instructions contained in the Notice and agree to comply with the Notice; and
	p)	will give notices and make payments under the Insurance as directed in the Notice.
3		tter and any non-contractual obligations arising out of or in connection with it are ed by English law.
Yours	faithfully,	
*** * * * * * * *	esa kan tina ay	
(Autho	rised sig	natory)
[Insure	7]	

# SCHEDULE 5 FORMS OF LETTER FOR OTHER CONTRACTS

# PART 1 NOTICE TO COUNTERPARTY

То:	[Contra	act Counterparty]	
Сору:	[Lende	<i>r</i> ]	
		[	Date
Dear S	irs,		
	Com	posite Guarantee and Debenture dated [o] between [Obligor] and others and [Lender] (the "Debenture")	
1	subject	tter constitutes notice to you that under the Debenture we have [assigned absolet to a proviso for re-assignment on redemption,]/[charged by way of a first fixed charder] all our rights in respect of [insert details of contract] (the "Contract").	-
2	We cor	nfirm that:	
	a)	we will remain liable under the Contract to perform all the obligations assumed under the Contract; and	by us
	b)	none of the Lender, its agents, any receiver or any other person will at any tin under any obligation or liability to you under or in respect of the Contract.	ne be
3	Contractus, unle us, unle under the the right	Il also remain entitled to exercise all our rights, powers and discretions under ct, and you should continue to give notices and make payments under the Control ess and until you receive notice from the Lender to the contrary stating that the se the Composite Guarantee and Debenture has become enforceable. In this even hts, powers and discretions will be exercisable by, and notices must be given nts must be made to, the Lender or as it directs.	act to curity nt, all
4		evocably instruct and authorise you to disclose to the Lender any information relating tract requested from you by the Lender.	ing to
5		structions in this letter may not be revoked or amended without the prior written collender.	nsent
6		etter and any non-contractual obligations arising out of or in connection with ited by English law.	it are
7		acknowledge receipt of this letter by sending the attached acknowledgement tat [address] with a copy to us.	o the
Yours t	faithfully,	1	
3,8 % ÷ 5,8 = 1 B	.,	P+(E+0(+0) +04 504.0	
e e formana.	÷;******		

(Authorised signatory)

[Obligor]

# PART 2 ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF COUNTERPARTY

To:	[Lender	
Сору:	[Releva	nt Obligor]
		[Date]
Dear Si	rs,	
	Comp	oosite Guarantee and Debenture dated [•] between [Obligor] and others and [Lender] (the "Debenture")
<b>*</b>	assignn	firm receipt from [Obligor] (the "Obligor") of a notice dated [•] (the "Notice") of [an nent]/[fixed charge] on the terms of the Debenture of all the Obligor's rights in respect to the contract] (the "Contract").
2	We con	firm that we:
	a)	accept the instructions contained in the Notice and agree to comply with the Notice; and
	b)	will give notices and make payments under the Contract as directed in the Notice.
3		ter and any non-contractual obligations arising out of or in connection with it are ed by English law.
Yours f	aithfully,	
*********	. அத்து கடித்திரு இரும் நார் நார்க்கு இரும்	STREET, STREET
(Author	ised sigr	natory)

[Contract counterparty]

# SCHEDULE 6 FORM OF SUPPLEMENTAL DEBENTURE

THIS SUPPLEMENTAL DEBENTURE is made on the

day of

20[•]

#### Between:

- (1) [●] a company incorporated in England and Wales (company number [●]) whose registered office is at [●] (the "Chargor");
- (2) [\*] a company incorporated in England and Wales (company number [\*]) whose registered office is at [\*] (the "Lender"); and
- (3) [•] a company incorporated in England and Wales (company number [•]) whose registered office is at [•] (the "Obligors' Agent") for itself and on behalf of each Obligor.

#### BACKGROUND

This Supplemental Debenture is supplemental to a guarantee and debenture dated [•] between, amongst others, the Chargor and the Lender (as supplemented and amended from time to time, the "Debenture") and shall take effect as a Supplemental Debenture for the purposes of the Debenture.

#### This Deed witnesses as follows:

# 1 Definitions and interpretation

- 1.1 Terms defined in the Debenture have the same meaning when used in this Supplemental Debenture unless given a different meaning in this Supplemental Debenture.
- 1.2 The provisions of clauses 1.2 (Construction) to 1.16 (Third party rights) of the Debenture apply to this Supplemental Debenture as though they were set out in full in this Supplemental Debenture except that references to the Debenture will be construed as references to this Supplemental Debenture.
- 1.3 In this Supplemental Debenture, "Additional Security Assets" means any asset of the Chargor which is, or is expressed to be, subject to any Security created by this Supplemental Debenture.
- 1.4 From the date of this Supplemental Debenture, references within the Debenture to "Security Assets" shall be construed so as to extend to and include the Additional Security Assets.
- 1.5 The Debenture continues and remains in full force and effect and this Supplemental Debenture shall be read and construed as one with the Debenture so that all references to 'this Deed" in the Debenture shall include reference to this Supplemental Debenture.
- 1.6 It is intended that this document takes effect as a deed notwithstanding the fact that a Party may only execute this document under hand.

## 2 Creation of security

- 2.1 The Chargor must pay or discharge the Secured Liabilities as and when the same are due.
- 2.2 All the security created under this Supplemental Debenture:
  - 2.2.1 is created in favour of the Lender;

- 2.2.2 is created over present and future assets of the Chargor;
- 2.2.3 is security for the payment of all the Secured Liabilities; and
- 2.2.4 is made with full title guarantee in accordance with the Law of Property (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1994.

#### 3 Real property

The Chargor charges by way of a first legal mortgage all estates or interests in the real property (if any) specified in the Schedule to this Supplemental Debenture including:

- 3.1 all buildings, fixtures, fittings and fixed plant and machinery on that property; and
- 3.2 the benefit of any covenants for title given or entered into by any predecessor in title of the Chargor in respect of that property or any moneys paid or payable in respect of those covenants.

#### 4 Investments

The Chargor charges by way of a first fixed charge its interest in the investments (if any) specified in the Schedule to this Supplemental Debenture.

### 5 Plant and machinery

To the extent that they are not the subject of a mortgage or a first fixed charge under Clause 2.2 (*Real property*) of the Debenture, the Chargor charges by way of a first fixed charge the plant and machinery (if any) specified in the Schedule to this Supplemental Debenture.

#### 6 Credit balances

The Chargor charges by way of a first fixed charge all of its rights in respect of the accounts (if any) specified in the Schedule to this Supplemental Debenture, any amount standing to the credit of those accounts and the debt represented by them.

## 7 Intellectual property rights

The Chargor charges by way of a first fixed charge all of its rights (if any) specified in the Schedule to this Supplemental Debenture.

## 8 Other contracts

- 8.1 The Chargor assigns absolutely, subject to a proviso for re-assignment on redemption, all of its rights under the contracts (if any) specified in the Schedule to this Supplemental Debenture.
- 8.2 To the extent that they have not been effectively assigned under paragraph 8.1 above, the Chargor charges by way of a first fixed charge all of its rights listed under paragraph 8.1 above.

## 9 Perfection of Security

The Chargor must take such action in accordance with Clause 5 (*Perfection of Security*) of the Debenture in respect of the Additional Security Assets as if the Additional Security Assets had been Security Assets on the date of the Debenture.

## 10 Representations

- 10.1 The Chargor makes the representations and warranties set out in Clause 6 (*Representations*) of the Debenture to the Lender on the date of this Supplemental Debenture as if references in that Clause to "this Deed" were to this Supplemental Debenture.
- 10.2 The Chargor further represents and warrants to the Lender on the date of this Supplemental Debenture that:
  - 10.2.1 Subject to the Legal Reservations:
    - a) the obligations expressed to be assumed by it in this Supplemental Debenture are legal, valid, binding and enforceable obligations; and
    - b) this Supplemental Debenture creates the Security which it purports to create and that Security is valid and effective;
  - 10.2.2 the entry into and performance by it of the transactions contemplated by, this Supplemental Debenture, and the granting of the Security created by this Supplemental Debenture, do not and will not conflict with:
    - a) any law or regulation applicable to it;
    - b) its constitutional documents; or
    - any agreement or instrument binding upon it or any of its assets or constitute a default or termination event (however described) under any such agreement or instrument; and
  - 10.2.3 it has the power to enter into, perform and deliver, and has taken all necessary action to authorise its entry into, performance and delivery of this Supplemental Debenture and the transactions contemplated by this Supplemental Debenture.

#### 11 Miscellaneous

- 11.1 The Obligors agree to the terms of this Supplemental Debenture and agree that its execution will in no way prejudice or affect any guarantee or Security given by any of them under the Debenture.
- 11.2 The provisions of clauses 26 (*Partial invalidity*), 29 (*Counterparts*) and 31 (*Jurisdiction*) of the Debenture apply to this Supplemental Debenture as if set out in full in this Supplemental Debenture but as though references to the Debenture were references to this Supplemental Debenture.
- 11.3 This Supplemental Debenture and any non-contractual obligations arising out of or in connection with it shall be governed by English law

**THIS SUPPLEMENTAL DEBENTURE** has been signed on behalf of the Lender and **EXECUTED AS A DEED** by the Chargor and the Obligors' Agent and is delivered by them on the date specified at the beginning of this Supplemental Debenture

# SCHEDULE TO SUPPLEMENTAL DEBENTURE

#### **REAL PROPERTY**

[Intentionally left blank/]

-	Tenure	Description (address)	Title number
	[Freehold/Leasehold]	 - - -	[•]

# INVESTMENTS

[Intentionally left blank/]

Description	Issuer
[[*] [ordinary] shares of [£1] each	[•]

# **PLANT AND MACHINERY**

[intentionally left blank/[●]]

# ACCOUNTS

[Intentionally left blank/]

Account number	Sort code	Account name	Bank
[•]	[•]	[•]	[•]

## INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY RIGHTS

[Intentionally left blank/[\*]]

## CONTRACTS

[Intentionally left blank/[\*]]

[SIGNATORIES TO SUPPLEMENTAL DEBENTURE - TO BE EXECUTED AS A DEED BY THE CHARGOR AND THE OBLIGORS' AGENT]

# SCHEDULE 7 ADDITIONAL OBLIGORS

# PART 1 FORM OF ACCESSION DEED

#### THIS ACCESSION DEED is made on the

dav of

20[\*]

#### Between:

- (1) [\*], a company incorporated in England and Wales (company number [\*]) whose registered office is at [\*] (the "Acceding Obligor");
- (2) [•], a company incorporated in England and Wales (company number [•]) whose registered office is at [•] (the "Lender"); and
- (3) [\*], a company incorporated in England and Wales (company number [\*]) whose registered office is at [\*] (the "Obligors' Agent") for itself and on behalf of each of the existing Obligors.

#### BACKGROUND

This Accession Deed is supplemental to a guarantee and debenture dated [\*] between, amongst others, the Obligors' Agent and the Lender (as supplemented and amended from time to time, the "Debenture") and shall take effect as an Accession Deed for the purposes of the Debenture.

#### This Deed witnesses as follows:

#### 1 Definitions and interpretation

- 1.1 Terms defined in the Debenture have the same meaning when used in this Accession Deed unless given a different meaning in this Accession Deed.
- 1.2 The provisions of clauses 1.2 (Construction) to 1.16 (Third party rights) of the Debenture apply to this Accession Deed as though they were set out in full in this Accession Deed except that references to the Debenture will be construed as references to this Accession Deed.
- 1.3 In this Accession Deed, "Additional Security Assets" means any asset of the Acceding Obligor which is, or is expressed to be, subject to any Security created by this Accession Deed.
- 1.4 From the date of this Accession Deed, references within the Debenture to "Security Assets" shall be construed so as to extend to and include the Additional Security Assets.
- 1.5 The Debenture continues and remains in full force and effect and this Accession Deed shall be read and construed as one with the Debenture so that all references to 'this Deed' in the Debenture shall include reference to this Accession Deed.
- 1.6 It is intended that this document takes effect as a deed notwithstanding the fact that a Party may only execute this document under hand.

# 2 Accession of the Acceding Obligor

The Acceding Obligor agrees to be an Additional Obligor and agrees to be bound by the terms of the Debenture as an Additional Obligor pursuant to Clause 20.3 (Additional Obligors) of the Debenture.

# 3 Creation of security

Without prejudice to the generality of clause 2 of this Accession Deed:

#### 3.1 Real property

- 3.1.1 The Acceding Obligor charges:
  - by way of a first legal mortgage all estates or interests in any freehold or leasehold property now owned by it; this includes its real property (if any) specified in the Schedule to this Accession Deed or the schedule to any Supplemental Debenture; and
  - (to the extent that they are not the subject of a mortgage under paragraph a) above) by way of a first fixed charge all estates or interests in any freehold or leasehold property now or subsequently owned by it.
- 3.1.2 A reference in this Clause 3 to a mortgage or charge of any freehold or leasehold property includes:
  - all buildings, fixtures, fittings and fixed plant and machinery on that property;
     and
  - b) the benefit of any covenants for title given or entered into by any predecessor in title of the Acceding Obligor in respect of that property or any moneys paid or payable in respect of those covenants.

#### 3.2 Investments

The Acceding Obligor charges by way of a first fixed charge its interest in all its Investments.

## 3.3 Plant and machinery

To the extent that they are not the subject of a mortgage or a first fixed charge under Clause 3.1 (Real property), the Acceding Obligor charges by way of a first fixed charge all plant and machinery owned by it and its interest in any plant or machinery in its possession; this includes its plant and machinery (if any) specified in the Schedule to this Accession Deed or the schedule to any Supplemental Debenture.

# 3.4 Credit balances

- 3.4.1 The Acceding Obligor charges by way of a first fixed charge all of its rights in respect of any Designated Account, any amount standing to the credit of any Designated Account and the debt represented by it.
- 3.4.2 The Acceding Obligor charges by way of a first fixed charge all of its rights in respect of any account it has with any person other than the accounts referred to in Clause 3.4.1 above, any amount standing to the credit of any such account and the debt represented by it.

# 3.5 Intellectual Property Rights

The Acceding Obligor charges by way of a first fixed charge all of its Intellectual Property Rights; this includes its rights (if any) specified in the Schedule to this Accession Deed or the schedule to any Supplemental Debenture.

#### 3.6 Book debts etc.

The Acceding Obligor charges by way of a first fixed charge:

- 3.6.1 all of its book and other debts;
- 3.6.2 all other moneys due and owing to it; and
- 3.6.3 the benefit of all rights in relation to any item under Clauses 3.6.1 to 3.6.2 above.

#### 3.7 Insurances

- 3.7.1 The Acceding Obligor assigns absolutely, subject to a proviso for re-assignment on redemption, all of its rights under any contract or policy of insurance taken out by it or on its behalf or in which it has an interest other than any such policy or contract taken out in relation to third party liability, public liability, directors' liability, business interruption, loss of earnings or similar and such policy pays out to a party other than an Obligor (together, the "Insurance Rights").
- 3.7.2 To the extent that they have not been effectively assigned under Clause 3.7.1 above, the Acceding Obligor charges by way of a first fixed charge all of its Insurance Rights.

#### 3.8 Other contracts

- 3.8.1 Subject to Clause 3.8.3, the Acceding Obligor:
  - a) assigns absolutely, subject to a proviso for re-assignment on redemption, all of its rights:
    - i under each Designated Contract; and
    - ii. under any document, agreement or instrument to which it and any nominee or trustee is party in respect of an Investment; and
  - b) charges by way of a first fixed charge all of its rights under any other document, agreement or instrument to which it is a party except to the extent that it is subject to any fixed security created under any other term of this Clause 3.
- 3.8.2 To the extent that they have not been effectively assigned under Clause 3.8.1a) above, the Acceding Obligor charges by way of a first fixed charge all of its rights listed under Clause 3.8.1a) above.
- 3.8.3 Clause 3.8.1a) shall not apply as regards any contract, document, agreement or instrument which cannot be secured without the consent of the counterparty or satisfaction of other conditions.

#### 3.9 Other assets

The Acceding Obligor charges by way of first fixed charge:

- 3.9.1 its goodwill;
- 3.9.2 the benefit of any Authorisation (statutory or otherwise) held in connection with its use of any Security Asset;

- 3.9.3 the right to recover and receive compensation which may be payable to it in respect of any Authorisation referred to in Clause 3.9.2 above;
- 3.9.4 its uncalled capital; and
- 3.9.5 the benefit of all rights in relation to any item under paragraphs 3.9.1 to 3.9.4 above.

# 3.10 Floating charge

- 3.10.1 The Acceding Obligor charges by way of a first floating charge all its assets not otherwise effectively mortgaged, charged or assigned by way of fixed mortgage, fixed charge or assignment under this Clause 3.
- 3.10.2 The floating charge created by this Clause 3.10 (*Floating charge*) is a qualifying floating charge for the purpose of paragraph 14 of Schedule B1 to the Insolvency Act 1986.

#### 4 General

- 4.1 The Acceding Obligor must pay or discharge the Secured Liabilities as and when the same are due.
- 4.2 All the security created under this Deed:
  - 4.2.1 is created in favour of the Lender;
  - 4.2.2 is created over present and future assets of the Acceding Obligor;
  - 4.2.3 is security for the payment of all the Secured Liabilities; and
  - 4.2.4 is made with full title guarantee in accordance with the Law of Property (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1994.

### 5 Perfection of Security

The Acceding Obligor must take such action in accordance with Clause 5 (*Perfection of Security*) of the Debenture in respect of the Additional Security Assets as if the Additional Security Assets had been Security Assets on the date of the Debenture.

## 6 Representations

- 6.1 The Acceding Obligor makes the representations and warranties set out in Clause 6 (*Representations*) of the Debenture to the Lender on the date of this Accession Deed as if references in that Clause to "this Deed" were to this Accession Deed.
- 6.2 The Acceding Obligor further represents and warrants to the Lender on the date of this Accession Deed that:
  - 6.2.1 Subject to the Legal Reservations:
    - a) the obligations expressed to be assumed by it in this Accession Deed are legal, valid, binding and enforceable obligations; and
    - b) this Accession Deed creates the Security which it purports to create and that Security is valid and effective;

- 6.2.2 the entry into and performance by it of the transactions contemplated by, this Accession Deed, and the granting of the Security created by this Accession Deed, do not and will not conflict with:
  - a) any law or regulation applicable to it;
  - b) its constitutional documents; or
  - c) any agreement or instrument binding upon it or any of its assets or constitute a default or termination event (however described) under any such agreement or instrument; and
- 6.2.3 it has the power to enter into, perform and deliver, and has taken all necessary action to authorise its entry into, performance and delivery of this Accession Deed and the transactions contemplated by this Accession Deed.

## 7 Miscellaneous

- 7.1 The existing Obligors agree to the terms of this Accession Deed and agree that its execution will in no way prejudice or affect any guarantee or Security given by any of them under the Debenture.
- 7.2 The provisions of clauses 26 (*Partial invalidity*), 29 (*Counterparts*) and 31 (*Jurisdiction*) of the Debenture apply to this Accession Deed as if set out in full in this Accession Deed but as though references to the Debenture were references to this Accession Deed.
- 7.3 This Accession Deed and any non-contractual obligations arising out of or in connection with it shall be governed by English law

THIS ACCESSION DEED has been signed on behalf of the Lender and EXECUTED AS A DEED by the Acceding Obligor and the Obligors' Agent and is delivered by them on the date specified at the beginning of this Accession Deed

#### SCHEDULE TO ACCESSION DEED

## REAL PROPERTY

[Intentionally left blank/]

Tenure	Description (address)	Title number
[Freehold/Leasehold]	[•]	[0]

# INVESTMENTS

[Intentionally left blank/]

Description	Issuer
[[●] [ordinary] shares of [£1] each	[•]

# **PLANT AND MACHINERY**

[Intentionally left blank/[\*]]

# **ACCOUNTS**

[Intentionally left blank/]

The second second	Account number	Sort code	Account name	Bank
-	[_]	[•]	[•]	[•]

# **INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY RIGHTS**

[Intentionally left blank/[\*]]

## CONTRACTS

[Intentionally left blank/[●]]

[SIGNATORIES TO ACCESSION - TO BE EXECUTED AS A DEED BY THE ACCEDING OBLIGOR AND THE OBLIGORS' AGENT]

# PART 2 CONDITIONS PRECEDENT REQUIRED TO BE DELIVERED BY AN ADDITIONAL OBLIGOR

- An Accession Deed executed by the Additional Obligor and the Obligors' Agent.
- 2 A copy of the constitutional documents of the Additional Obligor.
- 3 A copy of a resolution of the board of directors of the Additional Obligor:
  - a) approving the terms of, and the transactions contemplated by, the Accession Deed and resolving that it execute, deliver and perform the Accession Deed;
  - b) authorising a specified person or persons to execute the Accession Deed on its behalf; and
  - c) authorising a specified person or persons, on its behalf, to sign and/or despatch all other documents and notices to be signed and/or despatched by it under or in connection with the Accession Deed.
- A specimen of the signature of each person authorised by the resolution referred to in paragraph 3 above.
- If required by the Lender, a copy of a resolution signed by all the holders of the issued shares of the Additional Obligor, approving the terms of, and the transactions contemplated by, the Accession Deed.
- If required by the Lender, a copy of the resolution of the board of directors of each corporate shareholder of the Additional Guarantor approving the terms of the resolution referred to at paragraph 5 above.
- A certificate of the Additional Obligor (signed by a director) confirming that guaranteeing and securing the Secured Liabilities would not cause any guarantee, security or similar limit binding on it to be exceeded.
- A certificate of an authorised signatory of the Additional Obligor certifying that each copy document listed in this Part 2 of Schedule 7 is correct, complete and in full force and effect and has not been amended or superseded as at a date no earlier than the date of the Accession Deed.
- A copy of any other authorisation or other document, opinion or assurance which the Lender considers to be necessary or desirable in connection with the entry into and performance of a the transactions contemplated by the Accession Deed or for the validity and enforceability of the Accession Deed.
- 10 If available, the latest audited financial statements of the Additional Obligor.
- 11 Each notice required to be given under the terms of the Accession Deed, signed by the Additional Obligor.
- 12 If required by the Lender, a legal opinion addressed to the Lender by its legal advisers as to English law.

# **SIGNATORIES**

Original Obligors			
Executed as a deed by		)	
JUST DEVELOP IT LIMITED		)	
acting by a director in the presence	of:	)	Print name: Christopher Phillips
Signature of witness	医双甲毒状体 有有效人	*****	an an ann an
Name (in BLOCK CAPITALS)	arabaria arana, afan	Laui	ra Nahid
Address	ing in the second of the second of		
	वेज के के अंक के अंक के	******	কৰু কৰু কৰাৰ কৰু কৰাৰ কৰু মান্ত মানুহাৰ কৰিছিল। কৰিছিল কৰিছিল কৰিছিল কৰিছিল কৰিছিল কৰিছিল কৰিছিল কৰিছিল কৰিছিল সংগ্ৰাহৰ কৰিছিল কৰি
	इ.स.च.च.च.च.च.च.च.च.च.च	কিছুকি¦ছ হিং <b>ক</b> জ	લાતા અનુસાર મહાનું અને કોફ્ટર કરાઈ કોફ્ટર સફાન અનુ જ અનુસારી કે લેક્ષ્યું કે અનુસાર કે અંતર કરે કે અનુસાર કે અ
	e on'the ≋ od lat # Holde.	* # * * * * * *	
Executed as a deed by		)	
ONYX MONEY LIMITED		)	
acting by a director in the presence	of:	)	Director
		)	Print name: DAN LICHADOS
Signature of witness	多山,穿 游山大西 罗 山 巴	**********	
Name (in BLOCK CAPITALS)	बीबीस क्षेत्री स्टिम्सीस्ट	و ۾ اوالدا ۾ ايو واد	energia a proceso a la procesa de resista de distributa de representador de como en 1830 de como en 1850 de co
Address	gawysgysaw,	·Laur	ra Nahid · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
	का का को के के कि थे।		State on a
	<b>电压电影中侧原性</b> 电	H 26 46 27 8 17 8 17	
	कृत्ये के कृत्यत्वस्थितिहरू	aj u. pojno pojno, 4) je	en en ligne om en light hegge en jaroksen gen blig og grek i en vilk en kviket elle en grikjete.

Executed as a deed by	.).
JDI PROPERTY HOLDINGS LIMIT	ED )
acting by a director in the presence	
	Print name: L: Mitchell
Signature of witness	THE STATE OF THE S
Name (in BLOCK CAPITALS)	Laura Nahid
Name (iii block oarmals)	entranta de la companione
Address	, assessing a series and
	a mana kalandakan kalanda dang dang kapa dang mana mana mana manahakan kalandah dipinan kalandah kalandah kala
	en de marche en la servició de la companya de la c La companya de la comp
	ા કાર્યું કરવામાં આવેલા કહેલી આ અને પ્રાપ્તિ
Executed as a deed by	<b>)</b>
JDI PROPERTY (OVERSEAS) LIM	NITED )
acting by a director in the presence	Of Constant
	) Print name: Christopher Phillips
Signature of witness	क मुख्यपूर्व स्थानपूर्व केले केले केले केले केले केले केले केल
Name (in BLOCK CAPITALS)	Laura Nahid
Maille (iii block oari i Alb)	DESCRIPTION OF THE PROPERTY OF
Address	a president
	grande e e roman y de en eigen y en regrande e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e

Executed as a deed by	)			
ONYX DEVELOPMENT FINANCE	LIMITED)			ā.
acting by a director in the presence	of:	Director		_
	)	Print name:	OAN.	SONAROS
Signature of witness	0. 11 B - 1. 12 B - 1. 14 B - 1. 15	r managajajajajasa s		ભારત વ્યવસ્થ છે. આ પ્રસ્તા માટે
Name (in BLOCK CAPITALS)	क्षा कर के के का के क्षा के की की की का का का क	स्थाप केरेन्स्स केरेन्स करेने सकेर बेटी केरेन्स केरेन केरेन	性质性 化甲甲甲甲甲甲甲甲甲甲甲甲甲甲甲甲甲甲甲甲甲甲甲甲甲甲甲甲甲甲甲甲甲甲甲	
Address		- পুৰিয়া সুৰামি উদ্দিল স্থানিক নামিক উন্নৰ কাৰে:		
	_	Laura Nahid		
	ত্ত ক্ৰেছ চন্দ্ৰ ক্ৰম জন			
	का है का कि वीका के कि का है कि का क			
	, वर्ष की संस्कृत सं के का का संस्कृत करना स	电电池设备电池电路 电双角 电电路 化电路线电路	er en entret liksen regsejt av grongstygt gr	Tide de la mare a la come a l'activi de la come de la
Executed as a deed by	)			
ONYX ASSET FINANCE LIMITED	)			
acting by a director in the presence	of: )	Director		
	)	Print name:	04V	2.CHARDS
Signature of witness	क के में बहुम्लाक के देख में का साथ कर	v .	भागुको विकामीकाम्यासासासास	entres destro del destro de
Name (in BLOCK CAPITALS)	का के का का का का का को की की की की का की		<u> </u>	enganggan Mikangga sammawa
Address		ura.Nahid	********	
	新元素(第二番) 製 製 (数 製 素) (数 制 「「「「」」」(「 」」( 」)( 」)( ))()())()())()())(			÷
	न्तर के किया के किया किया कि किया जाता के जात	圆塞:恐拳军 法逐制 贴高点,远度民和实现,完全。	ting to a read which	randag tinnensameter
	, the first of the second of t	tanan katalan dalam katalan katalan dalam da	de mandate escritorio	A Company of the Comp

Executed as a deed by		)				
ONYX MONEY (OVERSEAS) LIMI	TED	)				
acting by a director in the presence	of:	)	Director			
		)	Print name:	DAN	RICHARK	<u> </u>
Signature of witness	# # # # # # # # # # # # # # # # # # #	, de fair de l'air de fair de l'air de	Sat tiller blir par och och	i an aki (gira da ag	மை உள்ளது இந்த திதித்த கிதித்த	
Name (in BLOCK CAPITALS)		jelje nej sojejje djodov	ক্ৰেছ সংগ্ৰহণ ক্ৰিয়াল সংগ্ৰহণ কৰে কৰা কৰা কৰে	सुरुक्त, करनी प्रश्ले सेन्द्र कर किएक पूर्व ग्रह्म के प्रश्ले प्रश्ले ग्रह्म कर किए किए किए किए प्रश्ले प्रश्ले	क्षांकरको संबंध के क्षांक्षा संब्धा के क्षांक्ष	
Address	*****					
	16 16 16 16 16 16 16 16 16 16 16 16 16 1		aura Nahid			
	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,				· .	
	# \$:#:#:#:#:#:####	(v. e) * *			ş.·	
	*********	k'# #,######;#;#;	रे लेलाल जनसङ्ग्रहासूम् स्थान	· 2.8 % 4.8 % 4.8 % 4.8 % 4.8 % 8.8 % 1.8	** *** * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *	
Executed as a deed by		)				
SKYLARK GOLF & COUNTRY CL		)	e de esta la libraria de esta d		the section of the se	*.
acting by a director in the presence	of:	)	Director		topher	OL:II.
		)	Print name: 1			I. Milibe
Signature of witness						
	estata e a como de	aura	 Nahid	á	हिंकी के के किया के किया का का का का कर है.	
Name (in BLOCK CAPITALS)	are entered	an an an an an	y waste with a supple		ี้ข่า ค่า <u>ตั้</u> สาร์	
Address	কুৰু কংলাৰ <sub>কৈ</sub>				क के कुल म	
	. சி.சி.சி.சி.சி.சி.சு.சு.சு.சு.சு.சு.சு.சு.சு.சு.சு.சு.சு.	ence and a construction of the	के के किया के किया के की है अपने के के नहीं है. -	த் சுதித்தில் இதி மேல் இது	n side basin di salah salah salah	
	सानक को का बी कि के पर की स	ીમાં કેમું જ તુમતુમાં, શક્યો હતે.	. જ તમ જ પ્રાપ્ત પ્રાપ્ત હો છે. કે	ई प्रक्रीयात्र यथि द्वाराम् स्ट्रिस् क्रेड	र अंग्रेस कार्य में के में के के की की की की की	
	rêrdatara a der a a					

Executed as a deed by		);					
PRIMADORE LIMITED		)					
acting by a director in the presence	of:	)	Director		s. S. Š.		.A1 .
		)	Print name:		· (tar)	<b>n</b>	Phillips
Signature of witness	. « <b>«</b> . « » » '« » (» '» .	រដ្ឋានីដែលដាន ខ.នាន		*:*	*******************************	v e. z. % a	
Name (in BLOCK CAPITALS)	ar walio ka wangar dijika		a Nahid	,, ,, ,, %		olah di disal	
Address	registration to being so report	w.				मुक्त का स्मृतिह	
	enekan enekangan	is diference and a second	இன்ன சேர்க்கு நேல் ஆத் நிழுத்து.		PROPERTY OF A	eusegu je ja nga nga kat	
	and a private first of	ৰ্ভতি এক কংগ্ৰুক -	्रकार प्रमुख्योंको के बिहुमी के बेटन के कुछन को द	क्षिक द्वारा शक्ती हो है है है है है	हेर्च कामान प्रकासकार विदेशकार	ที่ที่เจาของ	

# Lender

Signed by	)	
for and on behalf of	)	the second secon
NJ INVESTCO LIMITED	)	Director
	)	Stuart Bateman Print name: